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PRESS:
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12

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Parks and Agriculture Committee meeting

13

will come to order.

14

2003.

15

ITEM NO.3:

The meeting of September 18th r

And I'd like to thank you all for attending.
GENETICALLY MODIFIED ORGANISMS (GMO)
\

16

CHAIR JOHNSON:

The item that we have on our agenda today

17

is PA-3/ regarding genetically modified organisms.

18

And the purpose of the meeting is to provide a

19

mechanism so that we can have a panel discussion on

20

GMOs to educate the public as well as the Council

21

members on this important issue.

22

necessarily to decide on whether GMOs are safe or

23

not/ because that is something to be decided

24

probably many years from now.

25

And we're not here

I would like to -- before I introduce the
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1

panelists, I would like to recognize the Council

2

members who are in attendance.

3

Councilmember Robert Carroll, Councilmember Michael

4

J. Molina, Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla, and

5

Councilmember Charmaine Tavares.

6

audience we have -- from Economic Development, we

7

have Ms. Monnie Gay, and also the head of Economic

8

Development, Ms. Lynne Araki-Regan.

9

attending.

We have Vice-Chair

Also in the

Thank you for

In addition, we have Mr. Ed Kushi, from

10

Corporation Counsel; Ms. Clarita Balala and

11

Ms. Tamara Koller from Council Services.
I'll begin by introducing the panel members

12
13

who we have here.

A couple of the panel members

14

will be coming at a later time.

15

and perhaps one of the other individuals will be

16

coming probably sometime around 2:30 or thereabouts,

17

but anyway, I'd like to begin by introducing them in

18

order of their area of expertise.

19

government agencies that we have represented, and

20

just -- if you would just raise your hand when I

21

call your name.

22

the USDA Maui APHIS office.

23

Reimer, State Department of Agriculture.

24

Dr. Pang is going to be attending a little bit

25

later.

I believe Dr. Pang

First, the

We have Mr. Keith Shinozuka from
We have Mr. Neil

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

As I said,

PA 9/18/03

5

From the University of Hawaii we have

1

2

Dr. Andrew Hashimoto, Dean of the Urtiversity of

3

Hawaii College of Tropical Agriculture and Human

4

Resources, and he will be available to answer

5

questions regarding the University's position-on

6

GMOs.

7

of Hawaii, and she will present facts to include

8

definitions and issues to help educate us on what

9

GMOs actually are.

We also have Dr. Ania Wieczorek, University

We have Dr. Hector Valenzuela,

10

University of Hawaii, who works with the small

11

vegetable crop growers, and he's going to give us

12

his perspective on this issue today.

13

In research we have Cindy Goldstein, who's

14

with the Hawaii Agricultural Research Center.

We

15

have Mr. Warren Watanabe, who's with our Maui County

16

Farm Bureau.

17

coming in, and she's an organic farmer and a trustee

18

with the Hawaii Organic Farmers Association.

19

thank you, Diana, for coming.

20

Engman, who's a member with the GMO Free Maui.

21

we do had one -- do have one other panelist who sent

22

in testimony.

23

that is Mr. Paul Lander, and he was with, as I said,

24

Mr. -- with Maui Tomorrow, so Mr. Lander did provide

25

you with testimony that should be in your binders.

We have Ms. Diana Dahl, who's just

So

We have Ms. Eloise
And

He was not able to participate, but
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1

The process that we're going to use today,

2

unless anyone from the audience absolutely has to

3

leave and cannot offer their testimony, what I would

4

intend to do is have the panelists first give the

5

overview and share their information with us so that

6

wheri the testifiers do come forward, if there's

7

another perspective or if there's something

8

additional that they would like to either question

9

or simply just to raise an issue on, I would allow

10

that.

11

panelists' overview, which is going to take

12

somewhere around an hour's time, I would ask that

13

you please step forward and give your name to our

14

assistant so that she can bring you forward to

15

testify prior to the panelists giving their manao.

16

Dot, you'll be given three minutes and then

17

If there's someone who cannot remain for the

one minute to conclude.

18

MS. BUCK:

19

CHAIR JOHNSON:

20

Okay.

So without objection, Dot Buck will be the

first individual to give her testimony.

21
22

Do thi snow?

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

MS. BUCK:

Hi.

Aloha everyone.

I have a class at UH, so

23

I have to leave before 3:00 o'clock.

24

testimony that I handed in.

25

I come here today to support the moratorium on

I gave some

I hope you all have it.
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1

genetically modified food here on Maui.

2

evidence, I cite a handout from Organic Consumers

3

Association.

4

called for a global moratorium or ban on GE food,

5

while the New England Journal of Medicine has warned

6

the allergenic potency -- potential of these newly

7

introduced micro -- microbian proteins is uncertain,

8

unpredictable, and unstable.

9

GE food may be set off -- I'm sorry.

The British Medical Association has

Scientists warn that
Scientists

10

warn that GE food may set off allergies, increase

11

cancer risks, produce antibiotic resistant

12

pathogens, damage food quality, and produce

13

dangerous toxins.

14

And I'm also quoting from Hector Valenzuela,

15

who happens to be on the panel, so I really don't

16

have to quote from him, but I will, since he's here.

17

I got this from one of his speeches and letters, and

18

it talks about effects on human health.

19

pressure led the White House to declare that

20

genetically modified crops are substantially

21

equivalent to non-modified crops, thus circumventing

22

normal FDA and EPA testing.

23

not be the case.

24

introduced into biotech crops could have

25

unintentional consequences on human health through

Industry

This -- but this may

The foreign materials that are
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direct action or by interacting with other chemicals

2

in a way that we currently don't understand.

3

Concern also exists that many of the novel

4

genetic materials introduced into crops may cause

5

unintended allergenic or toxic reaction on humans or

6

children that are especially sensitive to specific

7

chemicals.

8

that some of the genetic material introduced into

9

the UH development -- developed biotech papaya is

For example r research from Europe shows

10

identical to known human allergens r but this

11

significant finding seems to escape the eyes of UH

12

researchers and of the overseeing regulatory

13

agencies.

14

here to cite from him.

15

And I have his information on the bottom

In conclusion r I appreciate the time to speak

16

to your and as some of you know r I am chemical

17

chemical dependencYr which in this State is called a

18

certified substance abuse counselor r and as we know

19

right now r as we speak in Honolulu they are

20

addressing this issue.

21

there are chemicals present in the atmosphere that

22

have not been tested r that we do not know how they

23

will react with other chemicals r when we have such a

24

vast problem in this State with drug users.

25

not know how these chemicals from the pollen will

I get very nervous when
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1

affect other people's medical or pre -- pre-existing

2

conditions that are on other kind of

3

pharmaceuticals.

4

not safe.

5

It's just not safe to mix chemicals when you don't

6

know what you're doing, and in this case there is

7

not enough evidence to know what we're doing.

10
11
12
13

And I've studied this for many years.

good luck with your panel.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you.

the testifier?

Are there any questions for

Yes, Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Dot, can you also -- you mentioned the New

15

England Journal of Medicine.

16

article available?

18
19
20

I

appreciate the opportunity to speak with you, and

14

17

It's just

I want to thank you for your time.

8
9

It's just not known.

MS. BUCK:

Do you have that

I have the pamphlet that came from, if you'd

like to have one.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, if you could maybe at a later

time submit it to the Committee.

21

MS. BUCK:

You betcha.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23

MS. BUCK:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

MS. BUCK:

I'd be glad to.
I'd like to read up on it.

Okiedoke.
Thank you.

Mahalo.
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Thank you very much

CHAIR JOHNSON:

l

Dot.

Are there any other individuals in the

2
.3

audience before we begin our panel discussion?

4

Meiling.

5

individual

6

MS. AKUNA:

Meiling Ahuna will be the second
1

and I'm assuming you also have to leave?

Aloha kaua.

My name is Meiling Akuna and I'm
I farm on

7

from Keanae and I'm a native Hawaiian.

8

lands that my ancestors -- my native Hawaiian

9

ancestors settled in 1805 1 and today I -- those

10

lands are farmed with organic papayas

11

beautiful gingers and flowers.

12

organic bananas and papayas for our Council members

13

so you can have a taste of God's blessings of

14

nature's gift.

1

bananas

1

and

I have brought some

Genetic engineering and subsequent creation

15
16

of genetically modified organisms is a complex

17

science by men who have not the fear of God in their

18

hearts.

19

design for man's enjoymentl the golden grain fields l

20

the lushest fruits l the choicest vines l the herbs

21

and flowers which covers the earth with their

22

yielding perfume and gorgeous beauty.

23

we will lose all that God has made for us.

24

going against the traditional methods of growing

25

things.

The blessings of nature's gifts were God's

With GE GMO
It is

It is the artificial manufacturing of
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1

orgasm -- organisms, excuse me, for foods and drugs.

2

A molecular sci

3

van Stelle, and he is also a physician who lives on

4

Kauai, explained the health risks of genetically

5

engineered organism.

6

fed.GE foods suffered abnormal pregnancies and

7

damage to their immune systems and injury to their

8

vital organs.

biologist by the name of Roger

He says that animals that were

The State of Hawaii is -- currently has more

9

10

genetic field trials per acre than anyplace in the

11

world.

12

Our objective is to get close to everything that is

13

good and reject or oppose everything that is bad.

14

I'd like to share the motto of our alii Kamehameha

15

III when he penned motto, ua mau ke eao ka aina i

16

ka pono.

17

forever perpetuated in righteousness, and I hope

18

that the panelists and our Council member will

19

understand that our alii Kamehameha III really saw a

20

vision of how things were going to happen today for

21

all of us.

22

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Ignorance of the issue is not an excuse.

It meants

means the life of the land is

Mahalo nui loa ka kou.
Mahalo, Meiling.

Meiling, just wait a

23

second, in case there's any questions.

24

any questions of the testifier?

25

for coming all the way from Hana.

I want to thank you
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12

MS. AKUNA:

Thank you.
.

2

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

3

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Are there any other individuals in

4

the audience who must leave due to time constraints?

5

Seeing none coming forward, I'd like to begin with

6

our first panelist, and prior to that I want to set

7

the stage a little bit more, because I think that

8

this debate has been going on in our community,

9

being played out in the letters to the editor, in a

10

lot of conversations that have been going on within

11

the agriculture community, just even our households.
This Committee is not in any way, shape, or

12
13

form trying to make an attempt to act as scientists

14

or play God, but I think that by educating not only

15

ourselves here in this Council chambers but by

16

educating the public about what is, what is not

17

going on, it tends to at least inform the public of

18

the things that we know are occurring here on' our

19

soil.

20

inform the public of

21

those concerns are.

22

answers to all of these questions probably for many

23

years to come.

24

an attempt to settle this debate in this particular

25

panel or this forum.

And by that awareness, I think it helps to
if there are concerns, what
We are not going to know the

Therefore, we're not going to make
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I would like, however, to allow the community

2

an opportunity to come together, discuss the issues,

3

at least find out what we can learn, what we can

4

learn from one another, and then move forward.

5

of the issues that we're going to be talking about

6

are not within the purview of this Council, but I

7

felt that because agriculture is within the auspices

8

of our Committee and we all care about the survival

9

of agriculture here in Maui County and in the State

Most

10

of Hawaii, that we don't want to leave the

11

impression that we are not paying attention to

12

what's going on, because so oftentimes government is

13

criticized for doing just that, not paying attention

14

or not caring.

15

issue to many people, I felt it was important for us

16

to at least provide the forum so that this

17

discussion could occur.

18

So because this is an important

So without further ado, our first panelist is

19

going to be Dr. Ania -- and please excuse me if I

20

massacre your last name

21

MS. WIECZOREK:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay, thank you.

Wieczorek.
So since

She has to use the microphone.

Oh, yes, please, if you could use the

24

microphone, that would be great, and then that way

25

we'll be able to record everything properly too.
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1

MS. WIECZOREK:

Is that working now?

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MS. WIECZOREK:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MS. WIECZOREK:

Well/ since

Turn it on.

Now?
Yes.

Yes/ okay.

Well/ since -- for the third

6

time.

Since you are in this room/ I'm sure that you

7

all are aware of fact that use of genetically

8

modified crops in agriculture is extremely

9

controversial topic.

It depends who you talk to.

10

You're going to even hear that the use of this

11

technology .on agriculture is one of the best things

12

that happened
to agriculture in the long term/ but
,

13

on the otper side you are going to hear that maybe
I

I

.

14

we don't r.now
enough about thlS technology to use
,

15

it.

So

\

w~en

.

people are talklng about genetically

I

16

modified ?rganisms or they are talking about GMOs or
I
I

I

17

transgenit crops or genetically engineering
I

18

engineere~ crops/ they're basically talking about
I

I

19

crops that have been modify in the lab by

20

researche~s
I

to enhance the specific traits.

And

I

21

these res~archers in the lab would basically use the
.

I

I
I

22

newest te8hnology available in molecular biology to

23

enhance these
traits.
I

I

24
25

And I feel that at this moment I should
probably mention that we have been doing
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1

modification on the -- in the crops for many, many

2

years, but originally this modification has been

3

done by classical breeding, and then in last 70

4

years or so we have been using classical

5

cross-breeding to do these modifications.

6

happened is that probably just about ten, 12 years

7

ago scientists or researchers carne out with this new

8

technology to do these modification in the crops in

9

this new technology is called genetic engineering.

What

10

And for definition for genetic engineering is

11

basically direct addition of a gene or the genes

12

from one organism to another.

13

if you take -- what scientists did, they took the

14

gene from the bacteria, they put it into the corn

15

and they produced the corn that is insect resistent.

16

And a good example is

So what is the controversy?

Well, as you

17

already know, there are two different groups with

18

very different opinions about this technology.

19

one group is going to tell you --

20

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you.

I guess you have to speak

21

directly into the mike.

22

as well on the monitors.

23

MS. WI.ECZOREK:

Okay.

The

They're not picking it up
Thank you.

So the first group is going to --

24

to tell you that this technology has a huge

25

potential to help agriculture and they will tell you
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1

that is already

2

positive impact in agriculture.

3

benefits that these people and these scientists are

4

talking about?

5

being introduced into the -- our market, . into

6

agriculture are the crops that are resistant to the

7

insects, the crops that are herbicide tolerant, and

8

the crops that are tolerant to the viruses.

this technology already shown
So what are the

Well, what we have already seen

And since we are in Hawaii, I thought that we

9

10

should mention the story of papaya.

11

most of you are aware of the fact that many years --

12

few years ago papaya industry had been hitten by the

13

ringspot virus and papaya doesn't have a natural

14

resistance to the virus, and my understanding

15

talking to the farmers is that industry almost went

16

down.

17

genetically modified papaya that is resistant to the

18

virus, some farmers believe that this technology

19

saved the industry.

20

I'm sure that

And after introducing the papaya

The bottom line is that the people who

21

believe in this technology, they will tell you that

22

this technology's being used to increase the yield,

23

reduce economic impact -- sorry, reducing economic

24

cost, and help to produce the food that is in the

25

better quality.
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Just another example how this technology is

2

being use in Hawaii is that I have been talking to

3

the farmers who are growing the sweet corn, and

4

before introducing of Bt sweet corn that is

5

resistant to the insects, the farmers have to spray

6

eight to ten times per crop.

7

this technology, that means introducing genetically

8

modified sweet corn, the spray amount was reduced to

9

one.

Now, after introducing

10

So just -- I just wanted to point out few

11

more points where this technology can be useful.

12

For example, the people are working now on

13

developing the crops that are tolerant to the

14

drought, the crops that will have a delayed

15

ripening, and the crops that would have an enhanced

16

food and nutritional values.

17

That -- so as I told you is controversy.

So

18

the first group tells you that this specific

19

technology has a potential and it already showed us

20

that it can help agriculture, while on the other

21

side you have a group who is going to tell you that

22

this technology is too new for us to use in

23

agriculture and is too new to use this technology

24

to

25

So basically these groups are going to talk about

-~

to use these crops to put in the food chain.
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potential risk of this technology.

And these

2

potential risk that people are talking about can be

3

basically qualified into three different groups.
The first group are potential environmental

4
5

risks.

So what people are talking about here,

6

especially here in Hawaii people are worried that

7

we're going to have a gene movement between the

8

genetically modified crops to the wild relatives of

9

these crops.

So people are worried about

10

'introducing this crop, they're worried that we are

11

going potentially pollute the Hawaiian ecosystem.

12

The other thing that people are worried from an

13

environmental perspective are worried that this

14

technology will -- would harm non-target organisms,

15

like, for example, beneficial insects.

16

The other group -- the other group of

17

potential risk that people are worried about is the

18

potential human risk of these crops being introduced

19

into our food.

20

people -- some people are worried about increase of

21

allergies and also unknown effect of these crops on

22

human health.

23

are talking about, different groups are talking

24

about are economic concerns.

25

that this specific technology --

As you already heard today, lots of

The third potential risk that people

People are worried
(inaudible)
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technology is going to add into globalization.

2

is true that most of these crops have been developed

3

by the companies, and these companies hold the

4

patent on them.

5

that's going to be a case, they're basically worried

6

that is going to the globalization that the farmers

7

are going to lose the right to grow -- to grow what

8

they want.

9

It

And people are worried that if

Another issue comes with economic concerns is

10

the concerns of organic farmers.

11

that we're going to have a cross-pollination between

12

the genetically modified crops and non-genetically

13

modified crops, and because of that the farmers --

14

organic farmers are not going to be able to sell the

15

product as organic.

16

They are worried

So as you heard, we have these two issues

17

here, the two stories, the one first -- one group is

18

going to tell you that this technology is safe and

19

is very helpful to agriculture.

20

you would have a group who believes that this

21

technology has a potential risks.

22

On the other side

Another issue -- and I think that's the issue

23

that we are here to talk about today is about

24

regulations.

25

crop has been on the market for over ten years now

What happened is that even though this
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and even that there are three different Federal

2

agency that regulates -- ten different Federal

3

agen~ies

4

crops into the agriculture, there are groups that

5

believe that the regulation are not strict enough to

6

provide efficient protection, and these groups are

7

basically asking for local and -- local, state, and

8

county offices of --

9

crops are grown in the state and counties.

10

that would regulate introduction of these

(inaudible) which of these

I think that the take-home message from this

11

is that we know that this crop -- we believe that

12

these crops show potential to help agriculture and

13

we've seen the impact of these -- positive impact of

14

these crops in agriculture, but at the same time,

15

like with every other technology, there are risks

16

associated with using this technology.

17

believe that we shouldn't really put these crops

18

into the one basket and judge them as the GMOs, but

19

we should probably look at each crop separately,

20

crop-by-crop basis, and we should do the proper risk

21

assessment, look at the weight between the benefits

22

and possible risks and then make our decision.

23

Thank you.

24
25

CHAIR JOHNSON:

And I

Thank you very much, Ania.

The next panelist we have is going to be
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Mr. Neil Reimer, with the State Department of

2

Agriculture.

3

MR. REIMER:

Thank you, Madam Chair and Members of the

4

Council for -- for the opportunity to speak to you.

5

I'll give you a little background.

6

Hawaii Department of Agriculture, and I'm with the

7

plant quarantine branch, and our main focus is

8

keeping invasive species out of the State.

I'm with the

I'll

.9

talk a little bit about how we are involved with

10

GMOs and I guess at some point be open up to any

11

questions from the -- from the Council members.

12

To start off with, as Ania mentioned, there

13

are three agencies· that regulate GMOs.

They're all

14

Federal agencies.

15

States Department of Agriculture -- excuse me

16

FDA, Food and Drug Administration, and EPA,

17

Environmental Protection Agency.

18

talk a lot about USDA.

19

USDA who will be talking probably quite a bit about

20

that, and of course he knows a lot more about it

21

than I do, but I just wanted to mention that they

22

have the regulatory authority on interstate movement

23

and field research, which is release notifications.

24

And my understanding is the objective is confinement

25

of the GMO plant.

The USDA, which is the United
the

I'm not going to

You have Keith here from

After that, the plant may go
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1

through deregulation if it passes tests.
The way the State has -- is involved, the

2
3

Hawaii Department of Agriculture is the USDA

4

well, the Hawaii Department of Agriculture has the

5

opportunity to comment on USDA permit applications,

6

but we do not issue permits or regulate GMOs.

7

part of the USDA process, they will pass the permits

8

to us for concurrence or not, and we can either sign

9

off on that or not.

So as

Along with that, what

10

they'll -- what they'll give to us are their

11

conditions.

12

they have that they will give to the -- to the

13

person who wants to grow that GMO crop plant in the

14

State.

15

So we'll see what specific conditions

In general, we have signed off on those,

16

unless we see unique Hawaii issues involved.

17

the reasons for that is at the State level we don't

18

have the biotechnology expertise in the Hawaii

19

Department of Agriculture to make those decisions.

20

What we have done in the past is we have gone to an

21

advisory committee that we have set up, which is a

22

pan -- which is a committee of scientists, and we'll

23

pass along to them, when we first started getting

24

these with corn, cotton, wheat, and soybeans, for

25

their comments.

And with that we have gotten
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comments back from them.

2

notifications from USDA, we'll sign off our

3

concurrence, but we'll add some suggested

4

conditions.

5

So when we get these

Now, the USDA can either take these

6

conditions or not.

7

implement any State suggestions.

8

have always abided by what we suggested.

9

they're actually -- an example of a sort of

10

condition we would give is we would require

11

suggest that the USDA require that the plants be

12

that a follow period follow a plant with irrigation

13

so that any volunteer plants -- in other words

14

plants would come up after they harvest the crop and

15

then they would destroy those plants as a mechanism

16

not to allow those plants to remain in the

17

environment.

18

They have no obligation to
In the past they
And

With cotton, we had a unique Hawaii concern

19

with that because of the endemic cotton malo, which

20

is the gossypium tuberculosum -- or not

21

tuberculosum.

22

another panel dealing with tuberculosis.

23

regulate microorganisms.

24

easier to think of it that way.

25

there was that the company which wanted to bring

Tomentosum.

Sorry.

I just was at
We also

So anyway, but malo, a lot
What we suggested
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1

that in to grow conduct a surveYI not the company

2

conduct a survey

3

come in and do a survey to look at to see if there

4

is any endemic cotton grown in that areal and they

5

did do that.

6

researcher from the mainland who came in and did

7

that survey and found that in fact in this one

8

area -- actually this whole island that there was no

9

native cotton.

I

but hire someone independently to

They brought in someone

a university

I

And that actually collaborated

10

another study that was done about ten years

11

previously by the University of Hawaii

12

felt confident that -- to sign off our concurrence

13

on that.

14

happens.

15

and so we

I

That's just the type of example of what

But when it comes right down to itl we don't

16

have any regulatory authority.

17

suggestions.

18

suggestion that they were totally opposed

19

would their response be to that?

20

preemption abilitYI which means that whatever State

21

laws are in placel County laws l whatever

22

the authority -- the Federal law takes precedence

23

over that.

24

comfortable with any suggestions we had

25

would not implement them and we have no recourse.

We can give our

I asked USDA if we came up with a
tOI

what

Because they have

I

they have

So -- and they said if they did not feel
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The reason we are involved in this are two

1

2

reasons.

One is USDA I believe is required to share

3

this with the State/ and we also are involved

4

because we want to at least be able to over -- not

5

oversee/ but to get an understanding of what is

6

being brought into the State and grown into the

7

State so we're at least aware of what is happening

8

here with the issues in agriculture.

9

way -- the other way we get involved is that when

What -- the

10

USDA goes out and does their inspections to make

11

sure that these companies are following the

12

conditions, they want to ensure that the permit

13

conditions are being met/ occasionally we will go

14

out with them when we're able to.
We're short staffed/ so we're not able to go

15
16

out on all the inspections/ but we do go out

17

periodically with them.

18

on other islands besides Oahu/ where I'm from/

19

because we're even shorter staffed/ as you may be

20

well aware/ on islands like Maui and some of the

21

others.

22

frequently on those islands

23

relying on USDA to pretty

24

conditions that they impose on these companies.

25

al so / if we're in an area / G1ur inspectors are out

It's even more of a problem

So we don't -- we go out even less
I

~with

I

m~ch

USDA.

monitor their own
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1

there, we will occasionally do random, unannounced

2

inspections, and we have done that in the past.
That's pretty much our involvement in the

3
4

whole process, so I'm open for questions, or if

5

that's later, however you want to work this.

6

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yeah, what I'm going to do is let all the

7

panelists give their talk and then after that I'll

8

allow the Council members to ask some questions and

9

then we'll begin testimony, but we're going to try

10

and move along because we have a lot of information

11

to cover.
The next individual who's going to be giving

12
13

their testimony is Mr. Keith Shinozuka with the

14

USDA.

15

MR. SHINOZUKA:

Madam Chair, Council Members, thank you

16

very much for having me this afternoon.

I must

17

first say the USDA that Neil's talking about here is

18

not the USDA on this level.

19

bigwigs up in Maryland right now.

20

permits branch, the biological -- biological

21

technology permits branch which is located in

22

Maryland, actually.

23

just a quick scenario as far as for people first

24

applying for permit.

25

line.

He's talking about the
That's our

Let me just run down a quick

They can actually do this on

We do have a website under the usda.gov, and
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actually people can just apply for these permits on

2

line.

3

Now, once our permits people have the

4

application, they'll look at it and they'll either

5

approve it or disapprove it or put stipulations on

6

it,. after which it normally will come down to the

7

"" for concurrence or
State Department of Agriculture

8

additions of stipulations or making the permit a

9

little stricter.

Normally these stipulations that

10

the State Department of Agriculture requires will be

11

put into the permit.

12

we get a copy of the permit here on Maui, if it's

13

going to be on this island.

14

in, we have what's -- who's called a biotech

15

coordinator, one of our officers here.

16

assigned the duty of a biotech -- a biotech

17

coordinator.

18

make sure that all the stipulations are being met by

19

the research nurseries.

20

that position.

21

officer that's assigned this position.

22

Once the permit is approved,

When this permit comes

He's

His job is to oversee the permits and

I have previously been in

At this point there's another

Now, the officer's responsibility as far as

23

permits here on Maui, these permits will essentially

24

have performance standards attached to them and

25

additional stipulations as deemed necessary by the
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1

State Department of Agriculture.

2

shipping and maintenance at destination

3

requirements.

4

movement of any transgenetic material is under a

5

permit to move.

6

it's coming from, where the destination's going to

7

be.

8

to be done.

9

mainly to protect it from any spillage or breakage.

10

It starts with the

Every permit as:far as initial

The permit will stipulate where

It stipulates the kind of packaging that needs
It's normally a double box situation,

The permit will also stipulate the time

11

limits as far as maybe certain months of the year.

12

It has to be moved within that period of time.

13

the permits come into the State, our officer's

14

responsibility before that would be to do a facility

15

check, make sure that the storage area of the seeds

16

is according to regulations.

17

entails right now, a lot of them do have alarm

18

systems built into the,ir storage facilities.

19

to be uhder lock and key.

20

of just certain people who have access to that

21

facility.

22

Once

This is -- what it

It has

They have to ,have a list

What they need to do also would be to make

23

sure that there are no inadvertently mixing of these

24

seeds with other seeds.

25

a pretty good inventory of their seeds.

So, again, they have to get
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1

to maintain the seed's identity.

Okay.

After it

2

does that, then what the officer does also would be

3

to check the site at which the company plans to do

4

the planting of this test -- of this experiment.

5

goes out there.

He makes sure that it does meet the

6

specifications.

He'll look at buffer zones, which

7

is approximately 660 feet.

8

others.

9

then the officer will make sure that the buffer area

That can be changed for

If it's stipulated to be more than that,

10

is in place.

11

is no other plant material within the buffer zone.

12

He

He also needs to make sure that there

Now, these seeds, once they're growing

13

once they're put in the ground, he needs to send a

14

planting report to our regional biotechnologist

15

stating that the seeds have been planted.

16

certain point the company might decide to start

17

taking the seeds.

18

also send a harvest report to the regional

19

biotechnologist.

20

harvested, the officer needs to make sure that the

21

plantings themselves are disked under, all materials

22

are put back into that field, and it's

23

basically a thing where they just disk it under,

24

they'll water it, they'll disk it under for a period

25

of about 30 days.

At a

At that point the officer will

After the planting is done and

it's

This is, again, to ensure that
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there are no volunteer growth.
All plant material coming from that field is

2
3

considered transgenetic, so everything must be

4

cleaned at the field site and remain at the field

5

site.

6

entail having dedicated equipment, which means that

7

the equipment will not be able to move from one --

8

one test site to another.

9

required to check these fields at later dates to

Certain experiments at this point will also

The officer will also be

10

make sure that there is no volunteer growths on

11

in that field.

12

thing with the companies also, because they do not

13

want any contamination of any further tests.

14

far as that goes, that is a pretty rigid requirement

15

that we really maintain, and the companies

16

themselves will also maintain a real rigid policy

17

for that.

18

This is largely a self-policing

So as

Again, we do not make the policies here on

19

Maui.

20

that all the stipulations within that permit are

21

being met, and we do report any discrepancies to the

22

regional biotechnologist who is stationed at Fort

23

Collins, Colorado.

24

efficient manner possible.

25

precise as far as his scheduling of these

Our basic duties here would be to make sure

We try to do our job in the most
Our officer's very, very
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inspection.

He does go out on a regular basis and

2

meets with the companies and does a lot of

3

inspections.

4

that's within the permit, we need to enforce as far

5

as the regulatory enforcement of it.

And again, you know, any stipulation

And I guess that would be about the extent of

6
7

it.

8

make sure it does not escape into the environment.

9

Thank you.

10

Our mission is to safeguard the test plots,

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much.

Our next panelist

11

will be Dr. Hector Valenzuela from University of

12

Hawaii.

13

MR. VALENZUELA:

It's a pleasure to be here.

My name is

14

Hector Valenzuela.

15

crop production specialist at the University of

16

Hawaii Manoa for about 12 years.

17

is in the area of crop ecology, organic farming, and

18

sustainable agriculture, and of course the comments

19

I make are mine and not of anybody else.

20

I have worked as a vegetable

My research focus

The main point in my talk today is that we

21

are currently allowing new or novel biological

22

organisms into the State, organisms that may cause

23

long-term, unexpected consequences on the

24

environment or on human health.

25

these organisms in, despite our strict quarantine

We're allowing
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1

rules! thanks to what the Los Angeles Times called a

2

model regulatory scheme set up by the Reagan

3

Administration in 1986 that designated three

4

separate agencies to regulate GMO organisms, a

5

process that under industry pressure determined that

6

GM crops were substantially equivalent to their

7

non-modified organisms.
Biotech foods have been consumed by humans

8
9

since 1992.

In 2002 over 145 million acres were

10

planted globally with biotech crops.

Today over 70

11

percent of the food products found on the

12

supermarket shelves contain GM ingredients, and this

13

fact, the hyperexpansion of this industry, is one of

14

the issues that concerns me.

15

Hawaii few people are fully aware of biotechnology

16

and of how this technology has permeated their

17

lives.

18

issued for field testing of biotech crops on four

19

islands.

20

about these trials.

21

indicated earlier this year, regulatory agencies

22

like the personnel -- they lack the personnel to

23

inspect all of these plantings.

Ln the U.S. and in

In Hawaii over 1,400 permits have been

There is little to no public information
And as Carol Okada from the DOA

24

Overall, based on a growing body of evidence,

25

an international consensus is arising that calls for
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greater regulation, if not for a natural moratorium

2

of biotechnology crop releases and a call to halt

3

the patenting of living organisms.

4

of GMO production is concentrated in four countries,

5

the U.S., China, Canada, and Argentina.

6

countries through Latin America, Asia, Europe, and

7

Africa have rejected the planting and the use of

8

biotech crops.

9

India, and Zambia, have even rejected free shipments

Today 99 percent

Many

Some countries, such as Bosnia,

10

of GM grains for use as food or feed.

Because so

11

little is known, some critics indicate, perhaps

12

correctly, that we're currently conducting large

13

scale uncontrolled experimentation with our

14

environment and our health through the unregulated

15

release of biotech products.
This summer Michael Meacher, until recently a

16

17

British Minister for the Environment, which I had

18

is -- I guess is equivalent to the head of the EPA

19

in the U.S., visited Canada for a couple of weeks to

20

learn about their experience with the GM

21

crops because Canada has used them extensively since

22

1997.

23

were enthusiastic about the use of GM crops.

24

Monsanto promised them higher yields, less herbicide

25

use, little to no contamination, and containment of

with GM

He reports that originally farmers in Canada
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1

volunteers.

2

harvest and become weeds in future plantings.

3

the Minister reports that it has not turned out like

4

that at all.

5

found to be lower, herbicide use was not reduced and

6

often had to be increased, and volunteers were much

7

more difficult to deal with than expected.

But

The Minister reports that yields were

Among the -- among the most important lessons

8
9

And volunteers are plants that survive

of relevance to England the Minister indicated was

10

that, quote, Coexistence of organic and conventional

11

farming is a mirage.

12

which has over 33 million acreage -- acres in

13

agronomic crops, organic canola has been wiped out

14

by cross-contamination from Monsanto Roundup GM

15

canola.

16

is that pollution of organic crops does not come

17

primarily airborne from pollen or from contamination

18

of the seed supply, and Canadian consumers seem to

19

be worried about their GM industry.

20

have shown that 92 to 97 percent of Canadians

21

believe that their government should require the

22

labeling of GM products.

In

S~skatchewan

in Canada,

He added that, quote, Even more disturbing

Several polls

23

In the meantime, public concern has also

24

begun to increase in the U.S. about the lack of

25

regulatory efforts and the move away from developing
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more sustainable agricultural assistance.

A host of

2

communities throughout the U.S., including 70 towns

3

in Vermont, have passed biotech resolutions calling

4

for improved regulations to labeling to actual

5

moratoriums.

6

2001 indicated that it came as a shock to many when

7

a Clinton Administration science official

8

acknowledged that Washington is all but unable to

9

assess whether GM plants and animals are harming

A Los Angeles Times editorial from

10

ecosystems in unforeseen ways, and the editors

11

concur with a joint U.S.-European Union advisory

12

panel that called for a comprehensive and rigorous

13

examination to ensure safety for human health and

14

the environment before altered foods are marketed.

15

From an ecological standpoint, a problem with

16

the biotech paradigm is that it relies on the same

17

one dimensional model of industrial agriculture that

18

relies on magic bullets, such as pesticides and

19

chemical fertilizers, that in the long term have

20

shown detrimental effects on the environment and on

21

human health.

22

Times, in making reference to the fact that weeds

23

have become resistant to the Roundup herbicide which

24

is applied on GM crops that are resistent to Roundup

25

indicated that, quote, Industrial agriculture is

A recent editorial in the New York
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1

always searching for a silver bullet, forgetting

2

that eventually a silver bullet is misfires.

3

Silver bullet solutions not only make the

4

farmer more dependent on external inputs for their

5

livelihood, but the one-dimensional approach also

6

contradicts the.concept espoused by organic farming,

7

by integrated pest management, and by the

8

sustainable agricultural movement, all of which

9

espouse a holistic and multi-tactic approach toward

10

improving soil quality and toward establishing an

11

ecological balance in the farm.

12
13

That's it.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Thank you very much.

The next panelist

14

that we have following Dr. Valenzuela will be

15

Ms. Cindy Goldstein, with the Hawaii Agriculture

16

Research Center.

17

MS. GOLDSTEIN:

Mahalo, Chairwoman Johnson for convening

18

this Committee meeting today and to the Council

19

members.

20

Hawaii Agriculture Research Center.

21

is in plant breeding and genetics, as well as plant

22

physiology and molecular biology.

23

experience is with crop improvement, using both

24

traditional plant breeding and biotechnology

25

methods.

I'm Dr. Cindy Goldstein, representing the
My background

And my research

So I have quite a bit of experience
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1

working directly in this field, both at universities

2

and in private companies.
The Hawaii Agricultural Research Center, for

3
4

people who are not familiar with us, we are a

5

Hawaii-based company located in Aiea on Oahu and our

6

business operations are in Hawaii.

7

many crops that have economic importance in Hawaii

8

or that might have the potential for economic

9

development in Hawaii.

We work with

We also have worked with

10

sugar cane for many years.

11

Hawaii Sugar Planters Association, so we have a long

12

history of working with sugar cane.

13

strong knowledge base about sugar cane and about

14

sugar cane plant biology.

15

research in this area, we do it with a fundamental

16

understanding of pollination biology, the physiology

17

of the plant, and we have a good basis for

18

understanding sugar cane.

19

Formerly HARC was the

We have a

So when we enter into

The primary focus of my statements today will

20

be the regulation of the testing of genetically

21

engineered plants, and I'd like to address four

22

points.

23

are regulated and the level of regulation is

24

substantial and it provides the intended protection

25

and oversight.

One is that genetically engineered plants

These regulations are enforced.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

38

PA 9/18/03

1

Regulation is not static.

2

review, and as new knowledge and understanding is

3

gained, the regulations evolve.

4

proactive.

5

regulations evolve, but rather in a proactive manner

6

as new technology is developed.

9
10
11

And this is

It's not just in hindsight that these

I'm not sure if the panel -- if people were

7
8

The regulations undergo

given the handout that I provided
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Tamara, our assistant's going to hand that

out right now.
MS. GOLDSTEIN:

Thank you.

What I'm providing is a recent paper from

12

Nature Biotechnology.

This is an international

13

journal where a lot of information is presented,

14

both in support of and calling into question

15

practices of biotechnology and biotechnology

16

research.

17

It's authored by four authors from the Environmental

18

Protection Agency.

19

that this paper in fact addresses these sorts of

20

issues.

21

ecological data and they go through and look at

22

things like effect on non-target organisms, is the

23

DNA moving into microorganisms in the soil.

24

again, this is not static legislation.

25

reviewed by the Federal agencies.

This is a paper asking are BT Crops Safe?

The point I'd like to make is

They've looked at current health and

So,

This is

As new data comes
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1

to light, it is reviewed.

2

process.

So this is an ongoing

3

I'd also like to emphasize that these

4

regulations are more stringent than for other foods

5

and other crops.

6

technology.

7

It's important that it be scrutinized, and I think

8

it's important to recognize that this is part of the

9

process.

And that's needed.

This is a new

It's important that it be regulated.

Now, today I'm going to speak from my own

10
11

personal experience, and this is recent experience

12

with the permitting process.

13

responsibility I applied for a permit on behalf of

14

the Hawaii Agriculture Research Center to field test

15

sugar cane that has a gene in it to produce a

16

pharmaceutical product.

17

treat people that have undergone treatment for

18

cancer.

19

involved 52 plants.

20

number of these field trials that are permitted are

21

on very small acreages and small numbers of plants.

22

We had 52 plants that were covered by our permit.

23

As part of my

This product is used to

This field trial was done on Oahu and this
1'd like to point out that a

Now, I also provided a blank copy of the

24

permit application.

25

won't go over all of this in detail, but I'd like to

Okay.

On the back page
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1

make people aware of the type of information that we

2

do provide, the type of questions that are asked.

3

Point E asks for a detailed description of the

4

purpose of the introduction and a description of the

5

experiment.

6

of the procedures and safeguards to prevent

7

contamination, release, and dissemination.

8

asks for a detailed description of the proposed

9

method of how you will terminate your experiment.

Point F asks for a detailed description

Point I

10

And points Band C ask for very specific information

11

about the expression of the genes and about the

12

molecular biology involved, what gene did you put

13

in, and information about the actual work that was

14

done for insertion of the gene.

15

point out that in fact we are asked many questions

16

and we need to answer these in writing.

So I'd like to

Now, our team chose to do sugar cane work

17
18

because it has potential as a good model crop for

19

production of a pharmaceutical.

20

amount of biomass, and by that I mean it just

21

produce a large number of leaves, a lot of

22

harvestable material.

23

well in Hawaii.

24

cane.

25

understand the life cycle of the plant and how to

It produces a large

We know that sugar cane grows

We understand the biology of sugar

We understand the pollination biology.
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1

manage the plant in a way that we can eliminate the

2

possibility of pollen dissemination.

3

Now, the permit process for growing sugar

4

cane with a gene that makes a pharmaceutical product

5

has been highly regulated.

6

experience it's -- it demonstrates that each crop is

7

handled individually.

8

permit, I got phone calls, follow-up emails asking

9

for very specific information about sugar cane and

In my personal

When we submitted this

10

about our field trial.

11

agencies may require additional and specific

12

procedures which we've already heard about from

13

USDA, and those specific procedures must be

14

followed.

15

regulations that are to be followed, there are

16

additional conditions that are put on that must be

17

adhered to.

18

Also, the regulatory

So not only do you have your initial

When the field test was planted, a USDA APHIS

19

inspector was present to observe.

At the end of the

20

field test also a USDA inspector and a State

21

Department of Agriculture inspector were both

22

present to ensure that we followed the procedures as

23

outlined.

24

received emails and phone calls from regulatory

25

agencies for additional

At the end of the field test I've

information~

Now, this is
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1

an example of the type of scrutiny and regulations

2

that are involved for a permit and this was

3

definitely handled on a case-by-case situation.

4

Sugar cane is different than other crops, so it's

5

not treated as other crops.

6

individual entity paying attention to pollination

7

and dissemination.

8
9

It's treated as the

Something else I'd like to briefly address.
You know, I've often heard the question how come you

10

won't disclose where the genetically engineered

11

plants are grown?

12

the suggestion that you must have something to hide.

13

Well, in fact we have nothing to hide.

14

the regulations, and I have personally followed up

15

with calls and emails to clarify that we are doing

16

what we need to be -- do to be sure we're in

17

compliance.

18

And this is usually followed by

We abide by

So why is it that we don't supply the

19

information about location of field tests?

20

HARC wishes to withhold this information about

21

location because of irresponsible behavior on the

22

part of people objecting to growing genetically

23

modified plants.

24

specifically am talking about acts of vandalism.

25

Now, this isn't just speculation about something

Now, what do I mean by this?
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2

that might happen some day here in Hawaii.
In fact/ an incident occurred in May of 2000

3

on Kauai.

4

group calling themselves the Menehune.

5

responsible destroyed corn fields and corn

6

pollination belonging to a seed company.

7

went to the University of Hawaii Ag Research Center

8

on Kauai and destroyed plants.

9

were destroyed were part of several different

10

research projects/ mostly fruits and flowers,

11

papayas and pineapples and flowerS such as

12

anthuriums and dendrobium orchids. So/ again/ we

13

have nothing to hide.

14

property and HARC research projects from destruction

15

that we know occurs/ and this is something that the

16

group themselves posted on a website so everybody

17

would know that they engaged in this activity

18

purposefully.

19

Two incidents occurred at that time by a
The people

They also

Now/ the plants that

We are just protecting HARC

Finally/ the applications of biotechnology

20

sugar cane should positively -- could positively

21

impact Maui by providing an additional potential use

22

of the sugar cane plant.

23

sugar/ molasses, and energy, sugar cane has the

24

potential to be a bio factory.

25

value products on small numbers of acres from small

Besides production of

Production of high

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

44

PA 9/18/03

1

plantings of sugar cane could result from the basic

2

research we are conducting now.

3

numbers of acres that are likely to be planted.

4

Nevertheless, they keep agriculture land planted and

5

with a high value crop.

And these are small

I'd like to conclude with a mahalo to the

6
7

Committee for the opportunity to present this

8

information.

9

biotechnology is well regulated.

I believe that agriculture
There are

10

regulations in place, and those regulations are

11

enforced.

12

scientist, I am conscientious in carrying out my

13

work and my responsibilities, as well as the other

14

people that I work with sharing this same high

15

standard.

16

living in Hawaii.

17

gardeners, community volunteers, and care about a

18

high standard for quality of life in Hawaii too.

19

CHAIR JOHNSON:

I would like to emphasize that as a

Scientists that do this research are
They are neighbors, home

Thank you very much, Dr. Goldstein.

Our

20

next panelist will be Warren Watanabe with the Maui

21

County Farm Bureau, and I'd also like to thank

22

Dr. Pang for coming too.

23

think we put you for last, Dr. Pang, if that's all

24

right.

25

MR. WATANABE:

Thank you.

He's a late arrival, but I

Warren.

Good afternoon, Members of the Committee.
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1

My name is Warren Watanabe, President of the Maui

2

County Farm Bureau.

3

affiliate of the Hawaii Farm Bureau and the American

4

Farm Bureau Federation.

5

manual, our organization, "strongly supports the use

6

of biotechnology, including genetically modified

7

organisms to develop consumer beneficial traits, to

8

increase the marketability of our products, to

9

solve -- to solve environmental concerns, increase

Maui County Farm Bureau is an

Quoting from our policy

10

net farm income by decreasing input costs, and to

11

improve product quality and quantity to feed our

12

ever-growing population."

13

A frank and open dialogue among interested

14

parties to facilitate timely product development and

15

introductions into the marketplace is a key goal of

16

our organization.

17

strongly that approval of new products should be

18

based on safety and efficacy criteria.

19

government agencies, in particular the USDA, EPA,

20

and FDA, should continue their respective roles in

21

providing unbiased scientifically based evaluations

22

concerning the human and animal safety and

23

wholesomeness, as well. as the environmental impacts

24

of biotechnology enhanced products.

25

opposes individual states or local entities

Farm Bureau strongly -- feels

u.s.

Farm Bureau
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establishing separate regulations and policies.
Maui was once the bread basket of the State.

2
3

Much of the State's lettuce, corn crop, and tomato

4

production was located in Kula.

5

levels that warranted large government contracts,

6

such as schools and the military.

7

spotted growth virus.

8

decades of research, it is only recently that

9

spotted growth resistant varieties are available.

Production was at

Then came the

Production plummeted.

After

10

In the meantime, many of the farmers have gone out

11

of business due to lack of a viable replacement

12

crop.

13

GMO technologies can enhance traditional

14

breeding work allowing more timely development of

15

replacement varieties.

16

the USDA and state university research laboratories,

17

not just by large biotech corporations.

18

local research will allow development of crops

19

suited to our specific microclimates.

20

offshoots is that there is a greater understanding

21

of plant diseases and mechanisms of disease

22

resistance.

23

developed in GMO technologies can be extended to

24

improvements in traditional non-GMO plant breeding

25

techniques.

Much of the work is done by

Support of

One of the

It should be noted that information
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1

With GMO, the technology helped papaya.

I

2

cannot help but wonder what Maui's agriculture could

3

have looked like if this science had been here when

4

the spotted growth virus first occurred.

5

county Farm Bureau's mission is enhancing the

6

viability of our member farmers.

7

dependent on having access to multiple tools to meet

8

various challenges.

9

systems are in place at the Federal level to provide

The Maui

Our success is

Regulatory frameworks exist and

10

safeguards.

These evolving technologies require

11

careful, unbiased scientific scrutiny for prudent

12

development.

13

existing regulations along with open dialogue

14

between the scientific community growers and the

15

public.

We support timely enforcement of

That which is unknown can be frightening.

16
17

Access to good information fosters understanding and

18

good decision making.

19

facilitate a dialogue of information within our Maui

20

community to bring about greater understanding of

21

this technology.

22

CHAIR. JOHNSON:

Farm Bureau is dedicated to

Thank you.

Thank you, Warren.

Our next panelist will

23

be Ms. Diana Dahl with Hawaii Organic Farmers

24

Association.

25

MS. DAHL:

Well, thank you very much, Chairwoman Johnson,
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for putting this together today, and distinguished

2

panel members.

3

Council Members, thank you so much for this

4

opportunity to share.

I'm very happy to be here.

County

My background briefly is that we started an

5
6

organization in 1989 called Maui Sustainable Farm

7

Alliance, and that became the feeder group to the

8

formed organization Hawaii Organic Farmers

9

Association in 1993.

In '94 I became the secretary

10

of the board and then evolved into administrator and

11

the

12

had an ag park facility, 30 acres, for a year and a

13

half.

14

Kahului, and in 2000 the main office moved to Hilo

15

and I became a trustee.

16

where I'm coming from.

we developed the certification program.

We

We developed the farmers market down in

So in a nutshell, that's

Not having heard all of the people's on the

17

18

panel's perspectives, you know, we've all just

19

prepared our written statements, and so I'm

20

basically going to read to you and hopefully try to

21

remember some of the things along the way that I've

22

heard.

23

Organic Farmers Association, policy statement on

24

genetic engineering and agriculture.

25

HOFA is a subsidiary member of Hawaii -- the Maui

I have in front of me the HOFA, Hawaii
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So although we do want to have

1

county Farm Bureau.

2

all of this be a win-win situation and we want to

3

create good relationships among the agriculture

4

community, this is a contentious issue based on

5

policy.
Hawaii Organic Farmers Association believes

6
7

that the life of the land and a sustainable economy

8

will both improve without the implementat'ion of

9

genetic engineering.

However, there needs to be

10

more research and education put forth for organic

11

ecologically sustainable land care practices.

12

Therefore, we generally oppose the use of genetic

13

engineering in agriculture.

14

on the use of genetically modified organisms are as

15

follows.

16

fact that in April 2001 the USDA approved the

17

organic rule, which states that no genetically

18

modified organisms or practices may be in organic

19

agriculture.

20

HOFA.

21

Our specific directives

And incidentally, this is specific to the

So this is USDA talking here through

And so the first directive

or the first,

22

yeah, directive concerns regulation.

23

moratorium on the release of genetically modified

24

organisms into the environment until the regulatory

25

regime that has been adopt -- has been adpoted that
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1

includes -- and this is probably the issue right

2

here -- extensive evaluation of environmental

3

consequences and secondary ecological effects r as

4

well as pre-market safety testing of genetically

5

modified foods and ingredients.

6

The number two directive concerns

7

contamination.

Liability for any external cost to

8

individuals and the environment caused by physical

9

spillover effects such as genetic contamination from

10

pollen drift must be borne by the manufacturers and

11

distributors of genetically engineered products.

12

This fact has not been a reality in Canada r as

13

Dr. Valenzuela suggested.

14

Number three concerns labeling.

In

15

conjunction with the establishment of an adequate

16

regulatory regime, such that the release of some

17

GMOs for use in non-organic agriculture is

18

justified r the resulting products r by-products r and

19

derivatives of genetic engineering must be

20

explicitly labeled as such at every stage of

21

manufacturing r production r and sale to provide

22

adequate information for growers and consumers.

23

costs of such labeling and verification must

24

completely be borne by the manufacturers of

25

genetically engineered products.
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1

the case thus far either.

2

Number four.

This concerns organic remaining

3

GMO free.

4

overseen by the national organic program rules must

5

remain GMO free and the products of genetic

6

engineering should continue to be excluded from

7

organic production and handling systems.
So that in a nutshell is the policy of the

8
9

The U.S. certified organic products as

Hawaii Organic Farmers Association based on the USDA

10

directive.

11

of -- a few comments about these four directives.

12

In Hawaii we have not been able to rely on EPA

13

claims that the testing has been done to approve a

14

product for safety! and specifically Professor Joe

15

Cummins! Professor Emeritus of Genetics at the

16

University of Western Ontario! in a recent article

17

informed that a transplanted protein in GM papayas

18

might provoke allergic reactions in humans! but that

19

the Environmental Protection Agency has allowed them

20

to be released without investigating that

21

possibility.

22

alluded to and also Hector Valenzuela.

23

So just continuing! I have a couple

And this is something that Dot Buck

As part of the -- let's see if I can get

24

this.

25

quote from Professor Cummins.

As part of the approval process

this is a

As part of the
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approval process r potential allergens have to be

2

identified before the crops are released

3

commercially.

4

wrote.

5

recent report showing that the papaya ringspot virus

6

coat protein is a potential allergen because it

7

contains a string of amino acids identical to a

8

known allergen.

9

that haven't been carried out.

Before they're released r Cummins

But the GM papaya was approved despite a

It has to do with long-term studies
And I'm happy to

10

hear that there is as much regulation here in the

11

State as there is.

12

Another level of regulation I'm sure is required.

That's heartening to hear.

13

The second issue on liability for

14

contamination has so far been -- liability for

15

contamination has so far been expected to be borne

·16

by the farmer whose seed or crop test positive for

17

GMOs.

18

U.S. mainland have had to pay fines and destroy

19

crops because of contamination of their fields from

20

patented GMO material.

21

issuer not just an agricultural issue.

22

This is nationally.

Over 400 farmers in the

This gets to be a social

Number three r labeling is only fair, as

23

consumers and farmers deserve a choice.

24

that contrary to what the large biotech corporations

25

would have you believer genetic engineering is not
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simply an improved extension of traditional plant

2

breeding, but a qualitatively different form of

3

biological change crossing the barrier from species

4

to species, and I'm sure that we can get into that

5

at length at some point in time.

6

The organic sector has spent over ten years

7

to put a form of labeling in place for its certified

8

organic products, which informs consumers now --

9

which informed consumers now know is pesticide free

10

and synthetic fertilizer free.

11

been acceptable to conventional sector of ag because

12

it does not directly point to the fact that poisons

13

are used on food crops.

14

products implies something is up about them, that

15

they are not equivalent to untampered foods,

16

creating suspicion on the part of the consumer.

17

However, recent poles suggest that 55 percent of

18

U.S. consumers are for labeling of GMO foods and 62

19

percent of mothers will not buy soy formula.

20

Mothers who buy infant formula need to be able to

21

choose whether or not they want GE soybeans

22

want to serve those to their babies.

23

This strategy has

To label GMO crops and

they

Number four, to keep organic ag free of GMOs

24

will require GMO-free zones, as experience has shown

25

in Puna and Kona of State contamination.
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1

GMO-free County in the U.S. has been established in

2

Iowa, and Mendocino County in California will have

3

an initiative to declare the'ir community GMO free on

4

the ballot as soon as March of 2004.

5

Just a few little vignettes to share with you

6

in closing.

Kona coffee has been saved not by GMOs,

7

but by a natural root stock that the UH has

8

offering which is naturally resistant to harmful

9

nematodes.

is

Called the Fukunaga root stock, named

10

after the extension agent who developed it, it is

11

used by a lot of Kona coffee farmers, and one such

12

farmer won the Kona Coffee Cupping Contest three

13

years ago for the best taste.

14

Regarding papaya, an organic farmer, Caverly,

15

by name in Puna is having to destroy all his trees

16

and start again to be free of GMO strains, an

17

organic farmer, and then a Professor Marcourt of UH

18

has developed a test to determine GMO contamination

19

in fruit.

20

sugar that is used as part of the insertion

21

technology.

22

could be minimal, but is necessary to prove that

23

is -- to prove GMO-free organic crops.

24

technology both coming from mainstream UH and

25

I feel like we need to begin to work together and

It's a simple test.

It identifies a

The expense to farmers of the test
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1

really take seriously what Meiling Akuna opened our

2

event today with, ua mau ke ea

3

the life of the land is preserved in righteousness.

4

Okay, mahalo so much for this opportunity.

5
6

7

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you, Diana.

0

ka aina i ka pono,

Our next panelist will

be Eloise Engman with GMO Free Maui.
MS. ENGMAN:

Aloha, Council Members and concerned

8

citizens.

Thank you all for being here today.

Our

9

Committee Chair Jo Anne Johnson deserves a special

10

mahalo for assembling this panel.

11

Engman.

12

grew up in Hawaii and have lived on Maui over 25

13

years.

14

I have grown many organic gardens and planted many

15

trees, including papayas.

16

physically connected to this aina.

17

perspective on genetic engineering as a concerned

18

citizen.

19

incentive to be either pro or con on GMOs, but GMOs

20

are causing a lot of pilikia and worry for people

21

who live close to the aina.

22

I'm Eloise

I was born in Hawaii before Statehood.

I

I've raised three children on this island.

I'm spiritually and
I offer my

I have no economic or professional

Before I go any further, let's clarify the

23

terminology.

People have bred plants and animals

24

for thousands of years, using traditional selective

25

breeding.

With traditional breeding, a cat mates
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1

with a cat, tomatoes are crossed with other

2

tomatoes.

3

can be mixed with those of a dog, a tomato, or a

4

human.

5

With biotechnology, the genes of a cat

Biotechnology bypasses nature's barriers.
Before biotech was invented, traditional

6

selective breeding was also called genetic

7

engineering.

8

Proponents claim biotechnology is merely an

9

extension of traditional breeding.

This creates a lot of confusion.

That's an

10

incredible' claim.

The two are as different as

11

bananas and laulau.

12

engineering is used interchangeably with biotech,

13

transgenic, and genetic modification.

14

really -- really pretty confusing for people.

15

I've been asked to serve on this panel

Also, the term genetic

This gets

16

because of my deep concern over the consequences of

17

this new technology.

18

understand the dangers of biotechnology.

19

against GMOs is mushrooming globally.

20

uniting issue, crossing all political barriers.

21

It's even been reported in the publication Aviation

22

Week Today that at the Pentagon top brass are served

23

all organic food.

24
25

Common sense is required to
A movement

Food is a

Organic foods contain no GMOs.

I was first alerted to the dangers of GMOs
when I picked up a flyer on biotech.

The
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information I read that day about genetically

2

modified crops shocked me.

3

trusted biotechnology would be used in ways that

4

were beneficial and wise.

5

believing nuclear technology would be used in ways

6

that are only beneficial and wise.

7

crops have been genetically changed to tolerate

8

herbicides.

9

Until then, I had

That was as naive as

I learned food

Immediately I realized such technology would

10

put more herbicides into our environment.

11

realized those foods would absorb more herbicide and

12

our children would be chewing, swallowing, and

13

digesting more herbicides.

14

crops grown are designed resistant to broad-spectrum

15

herbicides.

16

broad-spectrum herbicides, they also -- almost all

17

GMO foods contain antibiotic resistant genes, which

18

could well be increasing our resistance as a

19

population to antibiotics.

20

These poisons, these pesticides, are toxic to

21

humans, plants, wildlife, and soil ecology, yet

22

biotech PR makes endless claims about developing

23

crops which will put less poisons into our

24

environment.

25

I

Over 75 percent of GMO

Not only are they designed resistant to

Over -- excuse me.

I've read that biotechnology interests spent
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1

over $50 million a year on PRo

More than 600

2

scientists, 600 scientists from 72 countries have

3

signed the World Scientists Statement, an open

4

letter calling for a ban on patents of organisms,

5

seeds, genes, and living processes.

Patents are the

6

driving force behind biotechnology.

Farmers are

7

being sued when their conventional crops become

8

cross-pollinated by patented GMOs.
In their world -- excuse me.

9

10

letter to the world's governments these 600 plus

11

scientists from the international community also

12

call for a moratorium

13

GMOs.

14

and environmental releases of GMOs than any other

15

state in the nation.

16

controversial type of GMO, biopharmaceuticals, are

17

also being experimentally grown in open fields in

18

Hawaii.

19

genetically manipulated to produce pharmaceutical

20

drugs and industrial chemicals.

21

o~

environmental releases of

Hawaii, our home, has more open air testing

The most dangerous and

Such crops such as corn have been

The Grocery Manufacturers of America and the

22

National Food Processors are asking the Federal

23

government to ban these experiments in food crops.

24

These experiments make our food supply vulnerable to

25

genetic contamination with genes expressing
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industrial chemicals and pharmaceutical drugs.

2

don't want to be eating other people's drugs in our

3

Corn Flakes.

4

We

Dozens of prominent scientists from seven

5

countries formed the Independent Science Panel which

6

released a report this June titled The Case for a

7

GM-Free Sustainable World.

8

the Council.

9

problems and hazards of biotech crops, as well as

I've left a copy with

This authoritative report details the

10

the many benefits of sustainable agriculture.

11

report states, GM crops have failed to deliver the

12

promised benefits of significantly increasing yields

13

or reducing herbicide and pesticide use.

14

have cost the United.States an estimated 12 billion,

15

billion, in farm subsidies, lost sales, and product

16

recalls due to transgenic contamination.

17

failures in BT cotton of up to 100 percent were

18

reported in India.

19

suffered rapid decline since the year 2000, and

20

investment advisors forecast no future for the

21

agricultural sector.

22

The

GM crops

Massive

Biotech corporations have

Fortunately, the second half of this report

23

by the Independent Science Panel summarizes a wealth

24

of studies documenting the successes and benefits of

25

sustainable agriculture, which have been reviewed
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recently by the Food and Agriculture Organization of

2

the United Nations.

3

for our environment, health, food security, and the

4

social well-being of farmers and local communities.

5

The report makes a convincing case for a shift from

6

sustainable agriculture in place of biotech.

7

information is life affirming

8

completely relevant to our situation in Maui.

The report documents benefits

l

The

optimistic, and

Our leaders would be wise to heed the

9

10

rejection of biotech foods by consumers worldwide.

11

Organic is the fastest growing segment of

12

agriculture in the United States, expanding by over

13

20 percent a year.

14

Maui Pine has been expanding its organic operations

15

yearly and is now the largest organic grower in

16

Hawaii.

17

background in organic agriculture.

18

of the times.

19

In response to market demand,

C

Maui Pine recently hired a new CEO with a
This is a sign

Our environment on Maui is our economy, and

20

vice versa.

21

world to enjoy paradise and renew bodies and souls.

22

Ecotourism is popular and increasing in popularity.

23

Tourists expect a pristine environment here.

24

come to experience paradise.

25

visit when it becomes widely known that we are

Tourists come here from allover the

They

will they continue to
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center for GMO experimentation?

The Japanese will

2

not import a variety of GMOs, including our papayas,

3

nor have they been visiting Hawaii as they used to.
We need to empower family farmers in Maui

4

5

county.

Small family farms are positive additions

6

to our island paradise and keep money circulating

7

within our local economy.

8

increasing global market for organically grown

9

products of all kinds.

Also, there is an

We would be wise to invest

10

in our future by becoming an organic center of

11

production for a variety of crops.

12

industry is compatible with organic agriculture.

13

Here in the Hawaiians

14

islands food security is also an issue.

15

over 90 percent of our food.

16

supply vulnerable to world events such as terrorism.

17

Our visitor

excuse me.

Here in the
We import

This leaves our food

I speak as a concerned citizen.

There is a

18

great deal more to know about the dangers of GMOs

19

than I have time to cover here today.

20

all to learn about this most important issue.

21

you for this opportunity to be here.

22

CHAIR JOHNSON:

I urge you

Thank you very much, Eloise.

Thank

Our next

23

panelist will be Dr. Andrew Hashimoto, Dean of the

24

University of Hawaii College of Tropical

25

Agriculture.
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MR. HASHIMOTO:

Thank you, Chair Johnson, Council Members,

2

and interested parties in the audience.

3

No.

4

Is this on?

Can you hear me?

CHAIR JOHNSON:

You have to

you have to speak into it,

5

only because we're being televised.

6

another -- there's another microphone, if that would

7

be easier.

8

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Is this one working?

9

CHAIR JOHNSON:

It should be.

10

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Okay, thank you.

So there is

I won't spend a lot of

11

time, because I think you've been listening to a lot

12

of people and probably want to get the dialogue

13

going.

14

college's position is regarding GMO crops.

15

perspective, we see that GMO is -- or research on

16

looking at some of the benefits that may accrue

17

through genetic manipulation is something that is

18

part of our mission and responsibility.

19

alsq, that we look at complete systems and also

20

organic systems, and so the main focus of our

21

college is to look at economic viability,

22

sustainability, and strengthening community.

23

those are our visions for the college and our role.

24

And so how these things work together to be able to

25

accomplish those goals is what the college is about.

My role here is to just indicate what the
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And so clearly we are very much concerned

2

that whatever that we do discover, promote, provide

3

information on is something that is beneficial to

4

agriculture, as well as beneficial to community and

5

is a sustainable operation.

6

modification of plants and animals has -- is a very

7

powerful tool.

8

powerful benefits but also has risks

9

risk associated.

I think genetic

Like any powerful tool, it has
it may have

I think it's very, very important

10

that research organizations have the opportunity

11

to -- to investigate how to take advantage of the

12

benefits and not go down the path where you have

13

long-term negative consequences.

14

I believe that it is the responsibility of

15

research organizations and the University in not

16

only doing the research on these things, but also

17

the educational outreach.

18

Chair as well as the Council for providing this

19

opportunity for people to have -- to engage in a

20

dialogue that is a very important, not only for

21

the -- for the research community and the industries

22

but for the community.

23

And I want to commend the

And clearly, what you're hearing today,

24

people have differences of opinion, some of it is

25

because we don't have enough information or people
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are not -- do not see that there is sufficient

2

credible information to guide in any kind of a

3

policy decision or whether something is good or bad,

4

and therefore, we need to have not only the facts,

5

the scientific information, the -- but also the

6

dialogue so that people can understand what this

7

technology can do both in a positive sense and a

8

negative sense.

9

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much, Chair Johnson.

Thank you very much.

Our last panelist

10

will be Dr. Lorrin Pang with the State Department of

11

Health.

12

MR. PANG:

Thank you for coming, Dr. Pang.

Okay, thank you, Jo Anne.

I'm going to have to

13

speak on behalf of the Department of Health, not as

14

a private

15

as much information without giving you my personal

16

policies or my personal views.

17

assigned to the World Health Organization since

18

1982, and I continue with them.

19

regulate drugs and vaccines.

20

the benefit of new drugs, but there is always a

21

mirror image that we look at the potential harm or

22

the toxic side effects.

23

benefit and side effect, okay.

24
25

citiz~n,

but I'm going to try to give you

I was a physician

My job was to

Of course we look at

It's always matched,

So what does this have to do with GMO plants?
I think our policies were broad enough and our
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philosophies were large enough to even extend to

2

this area now.

3

GMO plant area.

4

technology for GMO plants and modifications is

5

racing ahead at an exponential rate.

6

they can do now r they could only dream of doing two

7

years ago r and the things we'll do tomorrow r I can't

8

even imagine.

9

that they can putr you know r human genes and animal

10

Now

t

let's just move right into the

First of all, it's a fact that the

Things that

But I was quite shocked to find out

genes into plants and have a viable product.
The reason why I was shocked is because on

11

12

the medical side we've been having a lot of

13

uncertainty and failures.

14

modifications for at least a decade without a lot of

15

success.

16

of the types of research and the methods we use to

17

bring about these genes r but let's just say that the

18

plant guys have greater success and have moved

19

ahead.

20

We've been trying genetic

In fact there's been a moratorium on some

That's fine.
Now r whenever you have this kind of thing r

21

like the previous speaker said r there's probably

22

fantastic miracles yet to be developed r but there's

23

always the potential for some disasters.

24

more fantastic your methodology, the greater the

25

possibility of a disaster r or the worse your
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I won't give you

1

disaster that could result.

2

specific examples, but we can talk about it later.

3

So now you have the role of regulation, and

4

this is exactly why regulation -- one of the reasons

5

why regulation was invented, okay.

6

distinguish the losers from the winners, okay.

7

course we want the miracles, but who's going to say

8

I think this one is not so good or this one is a

9

lower priority?

You're trying to
Of

That's the regulatory body, simple

10

as that.

11

based was to rule out conflict of interest, maintain

12

confidentiality, and in the area of research where

13

human health is involved you always have a local

14

community input, okay.

15

The principles upon which regulation was

For example, we test a drug or vaccine.

We

16

test it in Bangladesh.

Who reviews -- who approves

17

of the research?

18

It's reviewed twice, once at the central level by

19

whoever produced the vaccine, Johns Hopkins, and

20

once in the Bangladesh village, the village itself.

21

Well, why do you have the village involved?

22

they're the ones who bear the consequence of side

23

effects or problems if they occur, but they also

24

will weigh that against the potential of benefit to

25

themselves.

Well, it's human research, fine.
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Who is coming out ;from the village on your

2

review committee?

3

know the community, who can talk about alternatives,

4

who can ask really with a straight, honest face why

5

us, why now, what do we stand to gain?

6

line of -- one more fundamental reason why involve

7

the community is for ethical reasons.

8

we were testing a vaccine of shigella in Bangladesh.

9

The key thing you always watch for but you never

10
11

These are lay people, people who

The bottom

For example,

quite mention is enticement.
These people are poor.

You never say, try

12

this vaccine.

Yeah, it's a little dangerous.

Have

13

a pair of shoes.

14

people review these things on a local level, local

15

approval, we always watch for the ethics and

16

enticement.

17

the picture.

18

did politics or should politics enter into the

19

picture.

20

benefits and then we can make our recommendations to

21

the politicians or to the economic councils.

22

The conflict of interest was always a

So when

That is enticement.

Rarely ever does economics enter into
Never

to tell you the truth, never

We get a clear view of the risk and

23

problem, and that's why the FDA came out with

24

regulation for the food industry.

25

say the industry can self regulate.

A lot of people
Well, to a
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certain extent they might.

2

might.

3

that they do regulate fairly.

4

believe them r even if they do it fairlYr because

5

there is the potential of conflict of interest r

6

okay.

7

it's set up in the voting with things and all

8

that -- is set up to control that.

9

They might not and they

Let's give them the benefit of the doubtr
No one's going to

So regulatory things -- we can talk about how

You also hear that there's no

10

confidentiality.

11

to leak the patent and the competitor's going to

12

steal it.

13

confidentiality issues since 1982 and before then.

14

We can protect confidentiality.

15

to say is these things that affect health r they are

16

to be reviewed by USDA when they threaten cropsr

17

U.S. EPA when they threaten the environment r and FDA

18

when they threaten health.

19

The guy on the committee's going

That's not true.

We dealt with

So what lim trying

More and more -- I give you just information r

20

not my policy.

21

that the novel modifications do require review on a

22

health basis.

23

review should be dual at a Federal/central level and

24

at a local level.

25

vaccines.

More and more the FDA is recognizing

If that is the caser then the health

We do this for drugs and

On Oahu each hospital has its local IRBr
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institutional review board.

That's an ethical

2

review committee.

3

want to stop these things, but we do have the right

4

and the obligation to consider the community's input

5

at this stage for these things.

6

before might have been adequate for products which

7

were developed before, but these new products are

8

quite novel and I think it is time for their

9

regulation.

All I'm saying is that we don't

What was set up

Finally, if you don't kind of believe what I

10
11

say, we have researched what other states have done,

12

states in the U.S.

13

up with regulatory constraints, all sorts of things,

14

okay.

15

regulate in two areas.

16

in the market, that does not require local review.

17

But the research and the research phases, where the

18

research is done, who it's done on, and who stands

19

to gain and benefit and who bears the risk, that is

20

or requires local review.

21

22
23

A lot of them have recently come

But remember, the regulation -- you can
The product before it's sold

So with that, I'd like to finish.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Very much, Dr. Pang.

Council Members, because we've been going for

24

a while, I think that what we're going to be doing

25

is take a break.

I would also like to acknowledge,
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1

thought and I thank you for attending is

2

representative Sol Kaho'ohalahala

3

following this issue at the State level t so I thank

4

you for also attending.

5

What I'm going to

dOt

t

who has also been

we're going to allow

6

questions briefly on the part of the Council

7

members t if you have any questions, but I would like

8

to get on with public testimony.

9

not have these panelists with us againt if there's

So because we may

10

one burning question that each one of you has to

11

ask t I would have you think of itt and then -- I'm

12

sure Dr. Pang will perhaps be able to attend at

13

future meetings and also some of the other

14

panelists t but it's difficult to get them all

15

together at one time.

16

question.

17

you'd like to put it in writing t I'm certain that we

18

would be able to get those answers for you.

19

So think of at least one

And if you don't have a question t if

The Chair intends to take a IS-minute recess

20

so that people may move their vehicles t because of

21

our parking problems.

22

announcement to make, that both elevators are

23

broken t so you will have to find a way down.

And

24

that's why I'm allowing the additional time.

So if

25

you do need a little bit of additional timet I

And I have a very sad
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will -- you know/ I will take that under

2

consideration/ but right now we will reconvene this

3

meeting -- it is going to be reconvened at 25 after

4

3:00.

5

(Gavel) .

So with that/ this meeting stands in recess.

3:10 p.m.

6

RECESS:

7

RECONVENE:

8

CHAIR JOHNSON:

9

3: 26 p.m.

The Parks and Agriculture

(Gavel)

Committee meeting will reconvene.

We just finished

10

hearing our panelists/ and unfortunately we did lose

11

at least one panelist.

12

members who also have time constraints today/ so

13

we'll try and move along as quickly as we can/

14

without having a whole lot further ado.

15

There are some Council

Were there any questions that the Council

16

members had at this point in time that they wanted

17

to ask of the panelists before we resume our public

18

testimony?

19

Councilmember Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you/ Madam Chair.

Question

20

for Ms. Goldstein. with regards to the regulations.

21

I'm just curious/ can you share with the Committee

22

how stringent the regulations are for any entities

23

that are non-compliant as it relates to GMO?

24
25

MS. GOLDSTEIN:

How strict for people who are

non-compliant?
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

2

CHAIR JOHNSON:

3

4

Yeah, who --

If you could just please use the

microphone.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

-- who break the rules.

I mean,

5

you know, what are some examples of some of your

6

regulations?

7

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Do you mean the consequences

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yeah, consequences.

-- if they fail to comply?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

MS. GOLDSTEIN:

Right.

I'd say the most egregious type of

12

violation was one that was recorded for ProdiGene

13

where they did not control corn that grew in a field

14

the following year.

15

we're asked to do is make sure that we not only

16

leave that plot fallow, but that nothing re-emerges

17

in that field that would carry that particular --

18

you know, the transgenic plant that carried that

19

trait.

20

large fines and regulations were then written.

21

March 10th, 2003 in the Federal Register -- if you'd

22

like I could provide that -- gives the new

23

guidelines, and if you read those guidelines, you

24

could just about read the ProdiGene incident into

25

it.

So in other words, part of what

And so in the case of ProdiGene there were

,

So when I talked about not only -- you know,
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that these regulations are not static! that they

2

evolve, that's an example of that.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Okay, thank you.

Thank you.

Are there any other questions

5

on the part of Council members?

6

we would like to resume with public testimony.

7

I neglected to mention this earlier! but if you have

8

cell phones or pagers, if you could please turn them

9

to the vibrate or silent mode.

10

Okay! seeing none!
And

It's less disruptive

to the testimony that's going on.
You'll be given three minutes with a minute

11

12

to conclude.

If you have written testimony or if

13

for some reason you have to -- you cannot stay for

14

the rest of the meeting! there's not a decision on

15

anything that's going to be made today, so we still

16

would be accepting testimony.

17

stay! just please advise our staff and let them know

18

that you will be unable to testimony.

And so if you cannot

19

Our first testifier will be Melanie Bondera!

20

and she will be followed by Michelle MacCluer -- or

21

Mitchell MacCluer.

. . . RESUME PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

22

23

I'm sorry.

MS. BONDERA:

Good afternoon.

My name is Melanie Bondera.

24

I'm an organic farmer in Kona on the Big Island.

25

I'm an anti-GMO activist with Hawaii GEAN! and I
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have previous experience working with small farmers

2

in developing countries.

3

this issue as an organic farmer and as a mother.

4

Unlike chemicals

5

with buffer zones, genetically engineered food

6

pollen blows around with the wind, bees, and birds

7

and reproduces itself.

8

these plants manage to cross with my organic crops,

9

I'll be out of business.

t

I became concerned with

which organic farmers can avoid

As soon as -- as soon as

As a mother of two small

10

children, I don't want them to eat these novel,

11

untested foods and be the guinea pigs to find out

12

what new allergies, syndromes/ and cancers these GMO

13

foods cause.

14

Today I would like to speak to how do GMOs

15

impact the farmers in Hawaii.

Everywhere in the

16

U.s. media proponents of biotech tout the GMO papaya

17

as having saved the papaya industry.

18

gets out into the press is the that GMO papaya's a

19

softer fruit with a shorter shelf life.

20

papaya tree is weaker and more susceptible to black

21

spot fungus, among other diseases, and requires

22

increased spraying of fungicides and pesticides up

23

to every ten days.

24

farmer money.

25

cents per pound, while the original papaya sells for

What rarely

The GMO

These extra pesticides cost the

The GMO papaya sells for 13 to 17
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45 to 75 cents per pound.

2

is 35 cents per pound.

3

the GMO papaya.

4

The main export market for the Hawaiian papaya was

5

Japan.

6

GMO papaya, farmers lost 40 percent of their export

7

market.

8

in Puna now.

9

Break even for the farmer

Farmers are losing money on

Many are going out of business.

Japan does not accept GMO foods.

With the

Many GMO papayas are fed to hogs every day

How did the current regulatory system fail us

10

with GMO papayas?

The Universities of Hawaii and

11

Cornell had their final test plot in Puna in the

12

thick of papaya growing industry when farmers were

13

desperate for a solution to the current disease wave

14

of ringspot virus.

15

test site, planted, sold, and given away until it

16

was growing allover Puna before it was officially

17

released.

18

educational seminars about buffer zones.

19

didn't sign the leasing agreement.

20

no idea what they were growing.

21

they had the short-term benefit of slowing the

22

ringspot virus.

23

weakness of the tree and its susceptibility to many

24

new pests and diseases.

25

betrayed when their plantations turned up

The fruit was stolen off the

These growers did not attend the required
They

Many of them had

For a few of them,

Many couldn't understand the

Organic farmers felt
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contaminated with GMOs and their customers lost

2

face -- faith in their integrity.

3

Today no one knows which seed is which.

GMO

4

papaya seeds and fruit look the same as the original

5

variety.

6

The University gave a group of organic farmers on

7

the Big Island the test kit this year and we found

8

that 15 percent of the organic papayas in Puna that

9

were tested were GMO.

You can only tell which is GMO by testing.

Remember t organic

10

certification has a zero percent tolerance for GMOs.

11

Four out of six wild papayas in Puna were GMO.

12

found GMO papayas in Kona and in Waipio Valley as

13

well.

14

brought from the Kalalau Valley on Kauai.

15

GMO positive.

16

contamination level on Maui is.

17

We

One farmer had us test seeds that he had
They were

I'd like to know what the

Some of these trees came from farmers sharing

18

seed and some of these came from compost pile

19

sprouts of consumers who bought GMO papayas in the

20

supermarket.

21

papaya story is not the birds t bees t and windt but,

22

the human distribution.

23

individuals who originally stole the seed from the

24

test site r or you can ask why the institutions who

25

created the GMO papaya would release something this

The critical contamination in the GMO

You can blame the
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untested into such an uncontrolled human and natural

2

environment.

3

the island of Hawaii --

4

MS. KOLLER:

5

MS. BONDERA:

We have papaya contamination allover

Three minutes.
-- which is certainly a problem for

6

conventional farmers who export to Japan, organic

7

farmers, and backyard gardeners.

8

loopholes in the regulatory system allowed an

9

exception to be granted for the GMO papaya in 1997

10

by the FDA where the allergenicity did not need to

11

be tested.

12

known human allergen in the GMO papaya.

13

papayas aren't labeled, how are the few people who

14

will react supposed to know the potential danger?

15

One of the

In 2002 two Dutch researchers found a
As the GMO

In conclusion, I feel this GMO review board

16

on Maui would be an excellent beginning to

17

addressing the current problems we are already

18

experiencing here in Hawaii with GMOs.

19

we need a moratorium on all further release of GMOs

20

until they are actually tested, not for the

21

profitability of corporations, but for the safety of

22

our children and the land.

23

CHAIR JOHNSON:

In addition,

Thank you.

Thank you very much, and thank you for

24

coming all the way from the Big Island.

25

appreciate it.

I really

And Melanie will also be available
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later on if there are any questions that you do

2

have, and we may not get to thatl Melanie, but I

3

want to thank you for coming all this way.

4

MS. BONDERA:

Thank you.

5

CHAIR JOHNSON:

6

MR. MacCLUER:

Our next testifier is Mitchell MacCluer.
Hello.

I'll be speaking for the Hawaii

7

Papaya Industry Association.

The President is Delan

8

Perry.

9

Committee, I have -- I have read several letters in

Maui County Council Parks and Agricultural

10

Maui papers that are very misleading about the

11

benefits and problems of transgenic crops,

12

particularly papayas.

13

is reviewing related issues, although I do not know

14

the specific areas of review, so I am taking the

15

opportunity to offer our industry expertise in

16

dealing with this new technology.

17

not being able to be present today, but I have asked

18

a member of Maui's agricultural community to read

19

this on my behalf.

20

information is needed.

21
22
23

I understand your Committee

I apologize for

Please contact me if further

For the moment, I will address several points
which have been seriously misrepresented.
One, papaya growers will not all become

24

millionaires, but we can make a decent living by

25

working hard and smart.

Most papaya growers on the
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islands have to contend with the papaya ringspot

2

virus t PRV.

3

the virus resistant varieties had not been ready in

4

a timely fashion.

5

and Rainbow t have used virus resistant gene while

6

addressing local microclimate problems.

7

lucky for the foresight of several UH researchers.

8

Maui is now in the position of having to deal with

9

the spread of PRV virus and will benefit by

We would not be in business today if

These varieties t including Sunup

We are

10

developing varieties specific to Maui's condition

11

Maui conditions t utilizing the same germ plasm.

12

Two t the road to commercialization is not

13

fast nor easYt especially for small industries such

14

as papaya.

15

of research to get approval for the use of

16

transgenic papaya.

17

USDA t EPA t and FDA.

18

approvals in our primary export markets t including

19

approval by the Japanese Ministry of Agriculture t

20

Forestry and Fisheries t as well as Health Canada t

21

the Canadian counterpart to FDA.

22

have resulted from the continued support of our

23

research team to answer all questions relating to

24

potential problems in agriculture, the environment,

25

and health -- human health.

It took several years and a great deal

We have received approvals from
We have continued to get safety

These approvals

We are nearly finished
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1

with the exhaustive review by the Japanese Ministry

2

of Health, Labor, and Welfare to assess the safety

3

of transgenic papaya primarily in microbiological

4

terms.

5

with regulating all aspects of these novel foods.

6

These are numerous agencies that are charged

Three, on the specific topic of
)

7

allergenicity, transgenic papayas are no more

8

allergenic than their traditional sister varieties.

9

The only characteristic that has changed is the

10

ability to resist the destructive PRV virus.

11

have even done studies to determine if the virus

12

itself could be an allergen.

13

known allergy test procedure, the coat protein of

14

the virus was placed in a synthetic stomach.

15

Repeatedly it was digested in less than five

16

seconds, meaning it was very unlikely to cause an

17

allergenic response because it did not remain in the

18

gut long enough.

19

of transgenic papayas and millions of pounds of

20

naturally PRV infected papayas have been eaten with

21

no reported allergenic reaction.

22

We

In an internationally

In fact, over 100 million pounds

The Hawaii papaya industry has continually

23

supported the additional research to study and -- to

24

study identified potential problems utilizing the

25

new plant breeding technology.

We will continue to
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1

do so because we are dedicated to providing the best

2

tasting as well as the safest fruit we can produce.
Once again, I would be happy to share with

3

4

you our expertise and research.

5

furthering the understanding of biotechnology

6

because it has saved hundreds of Hawaii farmers'

7

livelihoods and at the same time made better,

8

tastier, and safer papayas abundantly available to

9

Hawaii consumers.

10

MS. KOLLER:

11

MR. MacCLUER:

We are committed to

Three minutes.
Thank you for the opportunity to present

12

our side of this critical topic, and again, please

13

contact me if further information is needed.

14

you.

15
16

CHAIR JOHNSON:

MR. MacCLUER:

18

CHAIR JOHNSON:

19

MR. MacCLUER:

20

CHAIR JOHNSON:

21

MR. MacCLUER:

22

CHAIR JOHNSON:

24
25

And did you provide

the testimony

17

23

Thank you very much.

Thank

Yes.
-- to the Staff?
Yes.

Each Council (inaudible)

Thank you very much.
Thank you.
Following Mitchell MacCluer, Nora Pearl,

and-she will be followed by Simon Russell.
MS. PEARL:

Mahalo.

Thank you so much, Jo Anne, for

putting this together for us.

The piece that I'm
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1

going to present is mainly about petitions we have

2

collected.

3
4

5

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Nora, can you just state your name for the

record.
MS. PEARL:

Nora Pearl.

And I've been working with GMO

6

Free Maui here and I'm speaking as an individual and

7

we did have a public event on August lOth to let

8

people in the community know a little bit more about

9

the issue and have videos, a lot of printed

10

material, and one of the things that we put together

11

was a ballot, and I have copied them all and I'm

12

going to submit them for the record.

13

And this was just this one day.

14

petitions from this day.

15

some of the points that were on this, but first I'd

16

like to tell you my background.

17

Thank you.

We had 160 signed

And I'm going to go over

I am a retired physical therapist.

I have no

18

special interest in any particular industry or

19

business and I'm really interested in the health.

20

My husband of 30 years is a holistic medical doctor.

21

We work with people who had allergies.

22

of chemicals and the soup of irradiation and

23

genetically modified foods and all this stuff have

24

made people very toxic, and so we have dealt with a

25

lot of people who come with unknown and peculiar
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illnesses.

And so my interest really is in health.

One of the concerns and the first item on

3

this petition was to label foods produced with GMO.

4

And one of the things that is my concern also t

5

because I've been mostly a vegetarian all my life t

6

is this incident that happened with McDonald's where

7

you remember they used animal fat for french fries

8

and all of a sudden people who were Indian who had a

9

whole culture of people who did not eat animal fat
It was a secret.

10

were very concerned about this.

11

they wouldn't let it known.

12

It's really important that people know what's in

13

their food because people may not want flounder in

14

their tomatoes and feel that this is something they

15

might be allergic to.

16

labeled.

17

of GMO products that are in there t if they're not

18

labeled t there should be penalties for it.

19

Finally it got known.

So everything has to be

And in that state the sale of unlabeled

OkaYt the second point on our petition was to

20

establish a local GMO review board by Maui CountYt

21

and we talk about it's one thing to be secret and

22

it's another thing to be confidential.

23

if there are

24

possible to the County to understand what's going on

25

and still have the confidentiality be respected on

I think that

things that are being grown t it's
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1

certain sensitive issues, but we don't know what,

2

who, who owns the land, what is pending, where the

3

funds come for the research on this.

4

things that we feel about this review panel is

5

there -- it's really naive to think that the members

6

of the biotech industry should be on this panel.

7

Because it is a major conflict of interest, as we

8

talk about, that they should be supervising and

9

regulating their own industry.

One of the

So that's a strong

10

request.

11

long-term feeding and toxicity tests on foods to

12

evaluate that.

13

We've -- many people have talked about the

One of the things that we're concerned about

14

and somebody talked about what happened in Canada.

15

It can just wipe out an industry, an organic

16

industry, and is this actually the intention of some

17

of these industries to -- it's one of the largest

18

growing parts of agriculture now is the organic

19

industry.

20

being able to continue to function.

21

we need to hold the biotech corporations for the

22

damages caused by these products so that if there's

23

a problem, Maui County doesn't pay for it, our

24

health insurance isn't going to cover it.

25

to have them be responsible for the farmer's loss

So we're really concerned about them even
who hold -- and
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1

and our health.

In Europe, as you know, they're --

2

they call this Franken foods, and there's quite a

3

concern about labeling everything there.
So when we talk about a moratorium, which is

4

5

another issue, another point on our petition, it's

6

open air.

7

done in a greenhouse or in some kind of contained

8

thing so all these pollens would not drift around.

9

We've all seen what happens.

It would be one thing if everything was

There was a major fire

10

here a month ago.

That cloud went over the entire

11

island, maybe not the Hana side necessarily, but, I

12

mean, this is one planet.

13

island system.

14

rtot just cross the 360-foot barrier.

We're one -- we're one

It's naive to think that things will

We talked about Maui on this petition also, a

15
16

Maui County initiative calling for a ban on this.

17

Somebody else talked about Mendocino County.

18

introduced their --

19

MS. KOLLER:

20

MS. PEARL:

I have

Three minutes.
-- initiative.

Sonoma County also is

21

having -- one that is being very careful to look at

22

all the regulations r why it failed to have this in

23

the State of Oregon when it was on the ballot to

24

have labeling so that we can be really careful to

25

make sure that -- just what is labeled and how
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1

that's done.

2

future testimony to help in maybe putting an

3

initiative together here.

4

CHAIR JOHNSON:

And those people are available for

Thank you.

Thank you very much.

5

questions for the testifier?

6

you.

9
10
11

Seeing none, thank

Our next testifier is Simon Russell, and

7

8

Are there any

he'll be followed by Richard McCormack.
MR. RUSSELL:

Good afternoon, honorable ladies and

gentlemen of the Maui County Council.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

If you could just please use the

12

microphone.

13

pull it up to wherever you like.

14

MR. RUSSELL:

Thank you.

You can adjust it.

Just

Good afternoon, dear honorable ladies and

15

gentlemen of the Maui County Council and Madam Chair

16

and distinguished panel members.

17

convening this hearing.

18

knowledge that I have about genetically

19

engineered -- genetically modified organisms.

20

name is Simon Russell.

21

farm on Kauai, the Garden Island, and I now live on

22

an organic farm.

23

background.

24
25

Thank you for

Today I present to you some

My

I grew up on a conventional

So that's a little bit of my

I have the hope that Maui will follow the
precautionary principle and err on the side of
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1

caution in regards to the deliberate and

2

non-deliberate release of GMO material into the

3

environment.

4

debate on the safety of GMOs by regulating them to

5

various degrees.

6

protect the citizenry, but to do this both the

7

government and the citizens need to be informed of

8

what the threats they need to be protected against

9

are, and that's why I'm here today.

Many governments are following up the

The job of the government is to

Those that like myself are opposed to GMO

10
11

foods due to the lack of any evidence that the foods·

12

will do no harm are often derided as anti science or

13

ludditesi in other words, people who are opposed to

14

progress and technology.

15

true.

16

technology and believe that they have the capacity

17

to help the human race in unfathomable ways in the

18

future.

19

and with what is hype.

20

than cars, computers, or washing machines.

21

those opposing them are no more anti science than

22

the people who maybe they don't like something like

23

the Millennium Dome would be called anti

24

architecture.

25

In my case this is not

I have a deep respect for science and

However, we must be in tune with reality
8M crops are no more science

The science in GM crops is genetic
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1

engineering, which is in its infancy as a science,

2

and there are large, very wealthy corporations

3

funding this science, and they would like to have a

4

return on their investment.

5

I don't want the return on investment to be the

6

cause of multiple forms of cancer, strange diseases,

7

or permanent environmental damage.

8

if the foods that are genetically modified are

9

different enough from the original that a company

Can anybody blame them?

I believe that

10

can patent the organism, then they're different

11

enough from the original to require regulation as a

12

new life form that's never existed before and they

13

need to be proven safe for human consumption and

14

environmental introduction.

15

Let me submit an article written by Reuters

16

that debunks the argument that GM food will solve

17

the world hunger crisis, which is some of the PR

18

used to justify large scale GMO production.

19

Ziegler, the United Nations special investigation

20

on -- special investigator on the right to food said

21

that he put the views of NGOs, non-governmental

22

organizations, which say that humans are at risk if

23

they consume GM food over a period of time, before

24

those of the World Health Organization, which says

25

it's safe.
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All the nutritionalists, the highly qualified

2

biologists at the NGO say there's a risk for the

3

human body over the long term, he told journalists.

4

They say we have not reached a security level, and I

5

believe them.

6

is still John Ziegler speaking and Reuters.

7

stricken countries in South Africa are torn between

8

accepting GM food aid, mainly from the United

9

States, and concern about its safety and its impact

Hunger stricken countries -- and this
Hunger

10

on agriculture and biodiversity.

11

including the World Health Organization, estimate

12

14.4 million people from Lesotho, Malawi, Swaziland,

13

Zambia, Zimbabwe, .and Mozambique are sweat -- are

14

threatened by famine.

15

rejection of GM food aid, but Zambia is still

16

refusing to accept.

17

UN agencies,

Zimbabwe reversed its initial

John Ziegler says, I am against the theory of

18

multi-national corporations who say that if you're

19

against hunger, you must be for GMO.

20

Ziegler, said.

21

good food in the world to nourish the double of

22

humanity.

23

be forced to continue buying them forever from big

24

biotech corporations.

25

justification to produce GM food except for the

That's wrong,

There's plenty of natural, normal

Ziegler said farmers accepting GMCs would

There's absolutely no
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profit motive and the domination of the

2

multi-national corporations, said Ziegler, a

3

Swiss -- a former Swiss member of parliament.
And here I'd like to list off some of the

4

5

countries in the world that have either banned --

6

banned or put moratoria on genetically modified

7

organisms.

8

that I've found doing searches on the Internet, and

9

they are:

These are just some of the countries

Italy, Austria, France, Germany,

10

Luxemburg, Portugal, Greece, Spain, United Kingdom,

11

Switzerland, Norway, Australia, New Zealand --

12

MS. KOLLER:

13

MR. RUSSELL:

Three minutes.
-- India, Thailand, Philippines, Saudi

14

Arabia, Egypt, Algeria, Brazil, Paraguay, United

15

States of America, Korea, Japan, and you may refer

16

to my written testimony for details on those

17

countries.

18

In conclusion, I would like to see

19

legislation that bans all open air testing of GMOs

20

in Hawaii and on Maui, as well as forcing public

21

transporta -- as well as forcing public transparency

22

as to where the test sites and commercial sites are.

23

I would like to have the corporations that are

24

responsible for growing these life forms to be held

25

accountable to the citizens of Maui for any damage
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1

done to our livelihoods and ecosystems, be it

2

economic or physical.

3

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much, Simon.

4

questions of the testifier?

5

very much for coming.

6
7

8
9

Are there any

Seeing none, thank you

We have Richard McCormack, and he will be
followed by Steve Wilson.
MR. McCORMACK:

Good afternoon.

Thank you, Chair and

Members of the Council, Members of the panel

10

discussion.

My name is Richard McCormack, and I sit

11

on the board of the Hawaii Crop Improvement

12

Association.

13

do business on four islands employing over a

14

thousand people and contributing over $50 million

15

directly to the State economy every year.

16

in the State of Hawaii approximately 8,000 gross

17

acres are farmed in seed crops.

18

actually net acres in seeds because of the distance

19

isolations that are maintained between the crops.

20

Of these, about 1,800 acres are GM crops.

21

is about the national average, because 80 million

22

acres of corn is grown annually in the United States

23

and this year 39 percent of all corn acres in the

24

United States were GM.

25

seed crops that are grown in Hawaii trend along the

HCIA has eight member companies that

Right now

3,500 of these are

And this

So the GM crops that are
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national average.

2

Now, out of these 1,800 acres, the regulated

3

acres that has been part of the panel discussion is

4

probably less than 100 acres, and potentially less

5

than that because many times you pull a permit for

6

future use and you don't use that permit if the --

7

if the crop efficacy has not been proven.

Because

the business is to produce successful corn hybrids,
9

and corn hybrid success is mainly measured by yield.

10

So ultimately a plant with a trait will have to have

11

yield comparable to a traditional hybrid.

12

Now, the history of corn hybridization starts

13

back at around the turn of the century when a

14

researcher from Carnegie Melon discovered the

15

concept of hybrid vigor.

16

about 50 million acres of corn planted in the United

17

States, and this was farmers that saved all their

18

own seed to be planted in the following season.

19

Between 1930 and 1945 over 100 million acres of corn

20

were converted from no hybrid to hybrid production,

21

and this is where the business model evolves from.

22

So today, with the 80 million acres of corn planted

23

in the United States, the bulk of that seed comes

24

from parents that are ultimately grown in Hawaii.

25

And all hybrid sold in the United States, which must

During the 1920s there was

r
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be certified following international standards, the

2

certification agency here in the State of Hawaii is

3

the Hawaii Department of Agriculture.
So when we talk about pollen and we talk

4
5

about pollen contamination and drift from pollen,

6

you know, corn pollen lives probably only a few

7

hours.

8

native species or other plant species in Hawaii.

9

can only cross with other corn plants.

Corn pollen can't cross with any other
It

Corn pollen

10

probably doesn't travel more than four or 500 feet,

11

and corn pollen is -- does not pose any risk to

12

humans.

13

floating over the State of Hawaii is just not -- not

14

one that is viable or true.

So the concept of the cloud of pollen

15

As a corn company seeking certification, that

16

company is probably more concerned about the organic

17

farmer that is growing corn in close proximity to

18

his field.

19

he has to have at least 1,320 feet distance from any

20

other corn crop.

21

farmers are -concerned about the pollen flow from

22

from seed crops in the State, actually the seed

23

companies are much more concerned about pollen flow

24

from any other sweet corn, silage corn, or organic

25

corn.

Because in order to get certification,

So, again, as much as organic

Thank you for the opportunity.
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CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much.

The next testifier

2

will be Mr. Steve Wilson, and he'll be followed by

3

Stephanie Whalen.

4

MR. WILSON:

I guess it works.

Thank you, Ms. Chairman

5

and Council Members.

My name's Steve Wilson.

I'm

6

an Upcountry farmer, certified organic, actually the

7

first certified organic HOFA farm on Maui back in

8

1994.

9

interest, and I am concerned about the pollination.

So I guess I'm here with a financial

10

A little bit of my background, back in 1970 I was

11

the first hang glider manufacturer, and that's what

12

brought me to Hawaii to begin with.

13

fly off the crater and up by Polipoli and just

14

taking off there.

15

the way.to Lahaina.

16

today when dust devils come in, see a big giant

17

piece of plastic just get ripped up into the air

18

five, 600 feet and just go out of sight, and knowing

19

where -- down in Kihei where dust devils are just

20

very numerous, to say that that pollen isn't going

21

to travel but -- not going to leave that property

22

is -- in my feeling, is ludicrous.

23

experience is if it's going to last for two hours in

24

the air, I can fly from Upcountry Maui to Lahaina in

25

a hang glider in two hours.

And we used to

On a good day you could fly all
And to watch even in my fields
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Dr. Pang r I really like what he had to say.

1

2

I mean, I think the technology is a good technology,

3

but it needs to be controlled in a way that it

4

doesn't get out in the environment.

5

safeguards are put in place where it isn't getting

6

out into the environment and all the studies can

7

really be done to really know if this is safe for

8

the environment, safe for people and everything,

9

that there needs to be some more safeguards put on

Until all the

10

it.

11

example where you can't even get .certified organic

12

canola seed anymore.

13

I mean, the canola thing in Canada is an

And so the pollination problem is -- just

14

from the pollination is a problem, and then to hear

15

about things today like the seeds, you know, people

16

taking them in their compost and then the organisms

17

come up in that and they're not being -- there's

18

still there.

19

gets my thinking to where there's even more problems

20

so that haven't been really fully looked at.

21

until they're fully looked at in a controlled

22

environment, to let them loose out in the field

23

where it affects everybody from -- for generations

24

to come, is just -- it's not good sense.

25

think it's good business sense and it's not good

It just -- it's creating even more
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moral sense, and I appreciate your time.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much, Steve.

3

questions for the testifier?

4

you.

7

Seeing none, thank

Stephanie Whalen, and she'll be followed by

5
6

Are there any

Chintamani.
MS. WHALEN:

Good afternoon, Chairwoman and Council

8

Members and members of the panel.

9

Stephanie Whalen.

My name is

I'm the Director of the Hawaii

10

Institutes of Agriculture Research, a nonprofit

11

education and research organization.

12

to go through all my testimony.

13

copies of that.

14

provide the in depth information for the testimony

15

that I'm providing, but I did highlight some parts

16

of the testimony.· That is what I'll go over,

17

because I think that's the genesis of what I have to

18

say.

19

I'm not going

I think you have.

It's the one with the tabs to

The governmental regulatory process includes

20

at least nine opportunities in which a decision to

21

move forward is required.

22

instances there is an opportunity for public comment

23

or participation.

24

oversight positions have opportunities to question

25

the feasibility of a developing product.

In five of these

Multiple people in multiple
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1

nine chances to say no.

And I've listed them ln

2

there.

3

genetically modified products in the marketplace

4

today, overwhelmingly the scientists and governments

5

of the world have concluded that they are safe.

With respect to the safety of the

One of the most recent reports is out of the

6
7

European Union, where 83 research projects conducted

8

over 15 years by about 400 public scientists funded

9

by the EU at a cost of over 65 million concluded

10

that the genetically modified crops and foods in the

11

marketplace today were. just as safe for the

12

environment and human consumption as conventional

13

crops.

14

similar evaluations.

15

were questioned, as in the monarch butterfly

16

concern, which hasn't been mentioned today but was a

17

big issue a little while back, rapid response by a

18

broad spectrum of scientists validated the original

19

evaluation that the risk to this population was not

20

significant.

21

Most of the major countries have done
Where regulatory evaluations

There's another area where the current system

22

has demonstrated its ability to address concerns,

23

and that is over the potential for allergens to

24

enter the food chain.

25

existing system is that this has not occurred,

The experience under the
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although widely speculated about, and though I

2

didn't reference it, I did add that to the direct

3

testimony attached to that before the index part.

4

Inspections, as you've heard, are conducted,

5

as with other regulatory systems, and fines are

6

imposed where non-compliance of permits are

7

determined.

8

no change is needed?

9

that change comes along when we recognize that maybe

The system is working.

Does that mean

You've already heard today

10

what we were regulating before that is changing.

11

Before we were regulating what was the benefits of

12

these products for the farmer, and now as it maybe

13

goes into other types and then further regulation,

14

like in the pharmaceuticals, is needed and is being

15

proposed.

16

However, what it does provide is a comfort

17

level that the regulatory system in place has done

18

what it was meant to do considering the types of

19

products now in the marketplace.

20

were aimed at providing the farmer with alternatives

21

for best pest control.

22

technology is employed for other benefits, such as

23

alternatives for manufacturing processes such as

24

creating biofactories or for improving our use of

25

renewable resources, a national agenda, an

Those products

As I said, as this
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appropriate regulatory framework will evolve if

2

needed.
Just in conclusion I'd like to strongly

3
4

suggest that if the Committee feels that this issue

5

represents a threat of serious or irreversible

6

damage to the County of Maui, then, as several

7

nations in the world have done, you might want to

8

commission a panel of international experts to

9

thoroughly evaluate this matter for the County.

10

Just a -- since I have a little bit more

11

time.

I do want to represent I've been in

12

agriculture for most of my career and --

13

MS. KOLLER:

Three minutes.

14

MS. WHALEN:

-- it's unfortunate that a segment -- is what

15

I'm hearing for the, last few years, a segment of

16

agricultural industry feels the need to attack other

17

methods of production, rather than to seek

18

coexistence of the various methods.

19

recognizes the need for coexistence and commissioned

20

a study to determine this.

21

of that in the index portion of my testimony.

22

you very much.

23

CHAIR JOHNSON:

European Union

And I did provide a copy

Thank you very much, Stephanie.

24

any questions of the testifier?

25

you.

524-2090
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Seeing none, thank
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And our next testifier will be Chintamani,

1

2

3

and followed by Mae Nakahata.
CHINTAMANI:

Aloha.

My name is Chintamani Weil, and I'm

4

just a private citizen saying my view.

5

the things, I've been a vegetarian -- a strict

6

vegetarian for over 23 years and from what I'm

7

hearing, the GMO products do have -- they have

8

genetically modified fruits and vegetables to have

9

animals put in them, and I really don't approve of

10

that.

11

about all the regulations that need to be done with

12

the GMOs, it sounds pretty dangerous to me.

13

need that much regulation with something, I think

14

there's some danger to it.

15

So I hope this will stop.

And one of

Also, when I hear

If you

And also, people who are doing research in

16

this, it seems that they're trying to control a

17

material nature and I think that is a disgrace.

18

made this planet.

19

vegetables and the animals the way they're supposed

20

to be, and I think playing around with them is a

21

very, very dangerous situation and I hope it will

22

stop.

23
24
25

He made the fruits and the

Thank you very much.

CHAIR JOHNSON:

God

Mahalo.

Thank you very much for coming today.

There are no questions?

Thank you.

And Mae Nakahata is our next testifier,
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followed by Harold Keyser.
MS. NAKAHATA:

Good afternoon, Chairperson and Members of

3

the Committee.

My name is Mae Nakahata and I come

4

before you today as a member of the Hawaii Farm

5

Bureau Federation.

6

Bureau is an affiliate of our organization and we

7

are an affiliate of the American Farm Bureau.

8

the area of the regulatory arena, Warren Watanabe

9

covered that earlier, so at this time I'd like to

We are -- the Maui County Farm

In

10

cover a little bit about the marketing area and the

11

promotion of agriculture for which the American Farm

12

Bureau is a very, very strong proponent.

13

Our support of GMO technology extends

14

extends into the market competitiveness, farmer and

15

environmental safety, and product quality.

16

location and size make it very difficult for it to

17

compete in the agricultural commodity market, and

18

therefore everybody talks about niche markets.

19

among the Council have heard it repeatedly.

20

to find niche markets for our farmers.

21

within the Farm Bureau what this means is it means

22

looking at all different types of farming practices,

23

whether it be conventional or organic.

24
25

Hawaii's

You

We have

Well, for us

And we look towards ways in which we can try
and find a win-win solution for everyone, because we
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1

really strongly believe that there is a place for

2

each.

3

diseases or insect pressures, not only help the

4

conventional farmer but help surrounding organic

5

farmers.

6

lessons for conventional farmers in ways to improve

7

plant performances.

8

both farming methods understand/ respect, and

9

appreciate each other's practices, coexistence

For example, reducing pest pressures, whether

Organic practices meanwhile have valuable

We feel very strongly that as

10

becomes possible, and this is very critical in a

11

small place like Hawaii.

12

A major goal of our traditional farmers is to

13

reduce chemical usage.

14

being an important tool to reach this goal.

15

Emphasis on proper safeguards along with technology

16

development is in place by the scientific community.

17

. There are many developments that don't go beyond the

18
19

petri dish level

t

We see GMO technology as

since dangers are identified.

When we talk about regulations, those of you

20

in government know that just having a regulation

21

really doesn't mean anything.

22

implementation and the enforcement of the

23

regulations.

24

focus on making sure that those regulations are

25

carried out and the environment is such that as new

It's the

There are regulations in place.
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1

technologies or new information becomes available,

2

the rules are such that corrections can be done

3

immediately.

4

than be caught in a tight regulatory arena that does

5

not facilitate this change.

The processes can be tweaked, rather

6

Hawaii Farm Bureau will always be in support

7

of Maui County Farm Bureau to facilitate a dialogue

8

among all parties to bring about better

9

understanding so that we can build --

10

MS. KOLLER:

11

MS. NAKAHATA:

12
13

Three minutes.
-- a diverse and vibrant agricultural

industry.
CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you.
Thank you very much, Mae.

Are there any

14

questions for Mae?

15

will be Harold Keyser, followed by Mary McClung.

16

MR. KEYSER:

Seeing none, our next testifier

Thank you, Jo Anne, and thank you to the

17

panel and Council persons for this opportunity to

18

speak.

19

CHAIR JOHNSON:

20

MR. KEYSER:

Harold, just -- yeah, pull your mike up.

Excuse me.

My name is Harold Keyser.

I'm

21

the -- I work for the University of Hawaii.

22

Maui County Administrator for the College of

23

Tropical Agriculture, and I signed up to speak this

24

afternoon, but I'm going to be very brief because I

25

think most of the points have been brought up that I
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1

was going to bring up.

I just wanted to relate just

2

a couple of issues for the benefit of the decision

3

makers here.

4

pointed out, CTAHR provides research-based

5

information for decision makers, for all members of

6

the community, the farming community, regardless of

7

their interest or their -- rather their natural bent

8

towards traditional agriculture, towards GMOs,

9

organics.

As I said, CTAHR -- as Dean Hashimoto

We try and provide a perspective,

10

information, and educational services.

And -- but

11

we also I think can provide some -- if welre

12

familiar enough with an area, some summary

13

statements and some cautionary statements as well.

14

And on that lId just like to mention in two

15

areas, regulation and economic significance of the

16

seed industry to the County.

17

area of regulation and potential problems, I would

18

just like to attest that as the former -- or several

19

of the panelists brought up, this is a highly

20

regulated area.

21

being a researcher I was with USDA.

22

ecologist for -- in USDA Beltsville, Maryland, and

23

we worked on research teams there.

24

work on the research team I was on with molecular

25

biologists and plant geneticists I had to learn

On the first, in the

When I was -- my first ten years of
I was a soil

And in order to
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1

about this field/ even though my -- I was a soil

2

ecologist/ and quickly became fascinated by this

3

area/ starting in '82 when the first gene for

4

insulin production in humans was put into E. Coli/

5

and so that as a result today almost all the insulin

6

that's produced is in fermenters/ instead of from

7

harvesting the pancreas of slaughtered animals.

8

This is a fascinating.

9

Anyway/ my point is that in having to review

10

that body of literature and of my interest in it I

11

kept up in it/ I -- I can conclude/ along with many

12

other scientists/ along with the regulations -- I

13

used to do the soil ecology regulations for EPA when

14

there was permits -- it's -- it's difficult to see

15

where there's a real problem at this point.

16

it's been pointed out by many it's regulated by

17

three agencies at the Federal level/ and what I

18

would ask of decision makers is to consider there's

19

a whole body of data/ not just individual studies/

20

but there -- there's an extensive literature on this

21

that needs to be considered.

22

It's

And on my second point I think that bears

23

that given the lack of a significant problem with

24

GMOs to the health/ the food safety, or general

25

consumer confi -- other consumer concerns/ the seed
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industry in Hawaii is the third largest commodity

2

group economically in terms of valuer and outside. of

3

pineapple and sugar caner in Maui County it's the

4

fastest growing -- has been for several years

5

sector of diversified agriculture.

6

there is hurdles and further regulation put on itr I

7

think it should be well justified.

8
9

10

CHAIR JOHNSON:

And so before

Thank you.

Thank you very much r Harold.

any questions?

Are there

Thank you for attending and giving

your testimony.
Mary McClung, and she will be followed -- I

11

12

gather Mr. Derek Heafey had to leave r and so she'll

13

be followed by David Johnston.

14

MS. McCLUNG:

15

panel.

16

Association.

17

letter that they wrote to the Parks and Ag

18

Committee r which I believe you've received a sample

19

of already.

20

Aloha.

Thank your Mary.

Thank you for having us todaYr this

I'm here representing the Kipahulu Community
They asked me to come and read this

Kipahulu Community Association proclaims

21

GMO-free zone.

At the August Ist r 2003 meeting of

22

the Kipahulu Community Association we discussed the

23

potential impacts of genetically modified organisms

24

in our community.

25

Kipahulu a GMO free zone.

We voted unanimously to proclaim
Our concerns include r
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one t unknown public health issues regarding

2

antibodies t viruses t et cetera in GMOs t interspecies

3

GMOs t allergenic and other adverse reactions to

4

GMOs, and the experimental food and pharmaceutical

5

GMO crops in Hawaii.
Two t the irreversible nature of impacts on

6

7

non-target organisms.

8

non-GMO crops and seed stocks t effects of GMOs on

9

native plants/animals t soil microorganisms t et

10

For example t contamination of

cetera.
Threet marketability problems of contaminated

11

12

and GMO crops.

For example t no longer can Big

13

Island organic farmers sell organic papaya since

14

they have been GMO contaminated.

15

has already reported on this.

Melanie -- Melody

I'll skip over.

For the injustice of this major disruption to

16

17

the basic web of life and our agricultural heritage

18

without our permission and for the benefit of a few

19

is unacceptable.

20

the world are moving to protect themselves from

21

GMOs.

22

Japan refuse U.S. products which might contain GMOs.

23

On August 25th in Minneapolis t Minnesota the City

24

Council passed resolution urging national labeling

25

of GMO foods and a call for consideration of organic

Communities across the nation and

Some examples of such actions are Europe and
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foods in all city contracts.
There are other examples/ but I'll skip down

2
3

and say we encourage Maui County Council to work

4

toward a GMO-free Maui County and to take a

5

leadership role in recommendin9 action on State and

6

Federal levels as well.

7

educate yourself about the facts facing us about

8

GMOs.

9

And it's signed Tweetie Lind,who's the President of

10

We strongly urge you to

Please be courageous in your actions.

Aloha.

the Kipahulu Community Association.
I haven't been to one of these meetings

11

12

before, and so I just wrote myself as this, but I

13

would like to mention a couple other things, if I

14

have a little bit of time.

15

CHAIR JOHNSON:

16

MS. McCLUNG:

Sure.
I spoke with Ed Lindsey, who is a native

17

Hawaiian practitioner, and he couldn't be here today

18

because he's meeting with somebody who's from off

19

island and he just had a couple of concerns.

20

said what is being done to ensure that the follow-up

21

from these experiments doesn't hurt us?

22

one of the treasures of the world.

23

of concern were we can't stop scientific development

24

when we want to, but Hawaii has four seasons and

25

we're isolated, so this is where they're choosing to

524-2090

Hawaii is

His main points
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do the experiments.

2

of money have been invested, but GMOs have been

3

kicked out of other places, so where do they pick to

4

grow it?

On

I understand that large amounts

Maui~

But here we have over -- we can grow over 96

5
6

percent of the botanicals that grow in the world,

7

and of the 70 percent -- we have 70 percent of the

8

endangered plants that are in the entire U.S. here

9

in Hawaii.

And GMOs chugging along very secretively

10

and we want to know -- the main thing that we're

11

asking for is transparency.

12

least -- he would like at least a local review board

13

to include local members.

So we would like at

14

And for myself I am a sometime gardener and

·15

farmer, and every time I hear people talking about

16

modes of genetic escape into the environment I can

17

see that they're not farmers or gardeners but

18

scientists.

19

a laboratory setting, not the messy, chaotic setting

20

of nature.

21

field, even if it's marked?

22

USDA government website where they have regulated --

23

MS. KOLLER:

24

MS. McCLUNG:

25

Scientists are used to the controls of

Hmmm, what about humans coming into a
When I go to the APHIS

Three minutes.
-- the modes of genetic escape in squash,

for example, they talk about how, well, we just have
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to make sure that all of the seed material's dealt

2

with.

3

People see something and they want it.

4

seeds.

Dogs, rats, birds, mongeese can carry off

5

seeds.

Are these fields being monitored all the

6

time?

7

of corn in Mexico are being contaminated when Mexico

8

doesn't even allow any GE corn to be grown there,

9

but it's imported.

Well, what about humans, the human factor?
People trade

Even if they are, corn, the native varieties

So we're talking about two different things

10
11

here that we need to consider, the testing and then

12

also the product that's coming in.

13

organic papayas down in Kipahulu, we have a grand

14

concern.

15

MS. KOLLER:

16

MS. McCLUNG:

17

18
19

back.

21

22

Four minutes.
And we're going to test them.

We'll be

Thanks.

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much, Mary.

questions of the testifier?
David M.

20

Because with our

Are there any

Seeing none.

Johnston will be our next

testifier, followed by Dr. Sally Irwin.
MR. JOHNSTON:

Aloha, Council Members, the Parks and Ag

23

Committee, Chair Jo Anne Johnson.

I have some

24

information to share with you, mostly about state

25

and local legislation on this GMO issue around the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

PA 9/18/03

111

1

country.

2

Vermont they had passed in the Senate an act

3

relating to identifying living modified organisms

4

intended for intentional introduction into the

5

environment.

6

I passed on to be passed out to you.

7

In the general assembly of the State of

All of this is in the information that

The other things that have happened in the

8

u.S. is various bills calling for a moratorium on GE

9

food has happened in Vermont.

Bans of GE wheat in

10

North Dakota, Montana have been filled with -- filed

11

within the last year.

12

declared moratoria on GE food in Burlington Vermont.

13

Bans of GE crops in City of Bolder, Colorado or

14

urged the Federal government to ban the GE food in

15

the City and County of San Francisco, California.

16

Many attempts to adopt such bills or resolutions

17

failed in the past.

18

There is also

Several municipalities

in California State

19

legislators have introduced labeling legislation in

20

the State Senate.

21

introduced a bill that would hold makers of

22

genetically modified seeds liable for damages if the

23

plants cross-pollinate with a neighbor's crops.

24

Vermont State legislators have introduced a bill

25

which would place a one-year moratorium on growing

In Nebraska State Senator has
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genetically engineered crops while the effects of GE

2

crops are studied further.

3

legislators have introduced three separate bills,

4

one would place a five-year moratorium on the

5

planting of genetically engineered crops, the second

6

would place liability of an environmental damage

7

caused by engineered crops squarely on the seed

8

companies and not farmers, and the final bill is a

9

strict mandatory labeling pill.

In Minnesota State

In Michigan a

10

strict labeling bill has been introduced at the

11

State legislature.

12

on and on, Maryland and New York and Berkley and

13

Boston.

14

In West Virginia -- and it goes

I'd also like to share with you some

15

information from a book called Another World is

16

Possible, sharing the information from the World

17

Social Forum in Porto Alegre, Brazil, where many of

18

the people of the southern countries and in the

19

south, third-world countries have corne together

20

talking about different issues, and one of them is

21

food and food sovereignty and the GMO issue.

22

agree with their statement when they say that

23

genetic resources are the result of millennia of

24

evolution and belong to all of humanity.

25

there should be a prohibition on biopiracy and
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1

patents on living organisms, including the

2

development of sterile varieties through genetic

3

engineering processes.
Seeds are the patrimony of all humanity.

4

5

monopolization by a number of transnational

6

corporations of the technologies to create GMOs

7

represents a grave threat to the people's food

8

sovereignty.

9

The

At the same time, in light of the fact

. that the effects of GMOs on health and the

10

environment are unknown, we demand a ban on open

11

experimentation, production, and marketing until

12

there is a conclusive knowledge of their nature and

13

impact strictly applying the precautionary

14

principle.

15

People have the right to a safe and a

16

permanent food free of genetically modified

17

organisms.

18

He is one of the scientist experts in this --

19

MS. KOLLER:

20

MR. JOHNSTON:

I'd like to quote Mr. Miguel Altieri.

Three minutes.
-- on a case of a GM Free Sustainable World

21

put out by the Independent Science Panel.

22

find it on foodfirst.org.

23

details the scientific reasons why GMOs is bad for

24

humanity and the planet.

25

quotes the situation in Cuba, not that -- the

You can

It's rather long, and it

And he says that
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1

political situation is not what I'm talking about,

2

but more about what they've done with organic

3

farming there.

4

demonstrated the adoption of agri ecological methods

5

can bring about productive and economic benefits in

6

a socially equitable manner.

7

by Cuba offers a valuable set of lessons for the

8

millions of people throughout the world who are

9

committed to a truly sustainable agriculture.

The Cuban experience has

The advances achieved

There

10

are sustainable alternatives to GMOs.

11

organic methods that we can do research and Hawaii

12

can become a center for

13

MS. KOLLER:

14

MR. JOHNSTON:

There are

Four minutes.
organic seeds, and it's becoming more

15

like -- it's more valuable to have organic seeds.

16

Thank you.

17
18

CHAIR JOHNSON:

questions for David?

Are there any

Thank you for coming.

Dr. Sally Irwin, followed by B. Bogorad.

19
20

Thank you very much, David.

MS. IRWIN:

Hi.

Good afternoon.

My name is Sally Irwin,

21

and I have a Ph.D. in plant genetics from the

22

University of California at Davis.

23

years in college and two years doing post doctoral

24

research for the University of Hawaii studying plant

25

genetics.

I spent ten

For the past five years I've been an
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instructor at Maui Community College teaching

2

microbiology, chemistry, and genetics.

3

interested in GMO technology early in my college.

4

career because I was interested in agriculture and

5

in helping ease world hunger.

6

as a possible way to increase yields, decrease

7

chemical use, reduce costs, and grow crops in poor

8

soils under extreme conditions.

I was

I saw this technology

Over the past 17 years I have been involved

9

10

with GMOs in one of three capacities, which include

11

research, studying this technology, and teaching

12

students about it.

13

my professional opinion that this technology is

14

safe.

15

proven to increase biodiversity in insects and

16

birds -- and that was -- has been due to a reduction

17

in chemical use and an increase in no-till

18

farming -- increase yields, and help provide

19

sustainable crops for people living in remote and

20

environmentally extreme areas of the world.

21

there is Crop Biotech News, that is a weekly report

22

that's a worldwide report that you can get off the

23

Internet that will give you many examples of this.

24

It seems that many people fear this

25

Let me say up front that it is

Not only is GMO technology safe, it has been

technology.

And

From my conversations with such people,
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I have come to believe that this fear is rooted in a

2

fundamental lack of understanding of the technology.

3

Fear of the unknown is of course very normal.

4

However, to base one's judgment and perhaps even

5

public policy on fear is a shame.

6

the resources to bring to the table true experts who

7

have the formal training necessary to address the

8

complex and technical issues of biotechnology.

9

do not need to make decisions based in fear and

10
11

I believe we have

We

ignorance.
I believe another misconception lies in the

12

idea that scientists doing this type of research are

13

directly benefitting from it financially.

14

personally attest to the fact that in general the

15

benefits to the researchers lie in the gratification

16

that comes from answering difficult and important

17

questions in science and improving our world through

18

the sharing of that knowledge.

19

will come to the top people in large companies and

20

sometimes government positions but not usually with

21

the individuals who are actually doing the research

22

and establishing the safety requirements.

23

I can

Financial benefit

This is the beauty of science.

I cannot

24

think of another group in which personal -- in which

25

personal integrity and ethics are held so high and
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tested so diligently as in science.

Part of this

2

ethics lies in the very nature of research, having

3

to deliver repeatable results and being peer

4

reviewed, and part of it seems to lie in the

5

openness and sharing of this knowledge within the

6

scientific world community.
In conclusion, based on many years of my own

7

8

education and the results of extensive research done

9

throughout the world, I feel that biotechnology in

10

agriculture is well regulated and should be

11

encouraged in Hawaii.

12

are not potent.ial problems to be encountered, rather

13

that all the current evidence indicates that those

14

risks are minimal and the potential and observed

15

benefits are great.

16
17

CHAIR JOHNSON:

This is not to say that there

Thank you.

Thank you, Dr. Irwin.

questions?

Are there any

Seeing none.

18

Our next testifier is B. Bogorad, and if you

19

have not signed up to testify, she will be our last

20

testifier, so if you wish to sign up, please do so

21

now.

22

MS. BOGORAD:

Hello.

My name's Barbara Bogorad, and I've

23

been a member of Hawaiian Organic Farmers

24

Association for eight years.

25

member of Willing Workers on Organic Farms and a

I'm also a hosting
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founding member of GMO Free Maui.

2

myself as a nursery owner and a papaya farmer.

3

no mistake, this technology is incredibly dangerous

4

and the ramifications of unleashing these foreign

5

genes on nature is profound.

6

these companies are changing life as we know it at

7

breakneck speeds.

8
9

Today I speak for

These businesses

Make

t

After sailing around the world I came to Maui
28 years ago.

During my years of sailing I saw

10

incredible places, but Maui was so magnificent and

11

pristine I knew I wanted to spend my life here.

12

always like to look at the bright side of things.

13

like to look at and appreciate all the gifts and all

14

the blessings we are given.

15

on all the possibilities we have as individuals and

16

all the great possibilities we have as a collective

17

culture.

18

spending this much effort and attention towards an

19

issue that is so obviously very, very negative and

20

very wrong.

21

I

I really like to focus

It really saddens me to see all of us

Today I received the materials which will

22

enable us to test for and detect genetic

23

contamination.

24

the public in the very near future.

25

responsibility for this test coming to us as small

I will be providing that test for
Why is the
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farmers?

A few months ago when I went to a

2

presentation by the biotech community and asked them

3

how I was supposed to protect my papayas from their

4

contaminated pollen, they quite frankly told me that

5

it was up to me to test my trees and then after I

6

find each papaya tree to be free from contamination,

7

I must then from that point on and forever bag every

8

single flower to assure that when the flower turned

9

into a fruit it would be free from genetic

10

contamination.

Who is going to pay for these tests?

11

Who's going to pay for these bags?

12

pay for the labor costs?

13

for cleaning up this horrible mess?

Who's going to

Who's going to be liable

14

If these geneticists are so smart, they

15

better get to work coming up with a method for

16

cleaning this mess up.

17

want to know.

18

theoretically not own our crops anymore, not that we

19

would want them.

20

action over -- against over 400 North American

21

farmers for the crime of seed saving.

22

tradition that has existed since the beginning of

23

time.

24

life-giving food.

25

civilized man, we could easily provide water and

In many cases farmers don't

If we find contamination, we would

These companies have taken legal

That's a

It is wrong and even evil to patent life and
With the wonder of being
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healthy seed to everyone on this planet.
Please think of all the ramifications of

2
3

growing these diseases, these pharmaceuticals, and

4

these chemicals --

5

MS. KOLLER:

6

MS. BOGORAD:

Three minutes.
-- and other unknowns in the open air on our

7

islands.

The real solution is called sustainable

8

farming.

Agriculture is a natural process.

9

just needs a little bit of nurturing to provide us

Nature

10

with all the food and clothing and shelter we need.

11

There is an abundance on this planet.

12

piece of fruit and count the seeds.

13

possibilities do you need?

14

agriculture.

15

in its style of monocropping.

Open up any
How many

We must stop industrial

Industrial agriculture grows problems

We shouldn't be shipping food with petro.

16

We

17

need to support local farms and bring the farming

18

back to the community.

19

children in every school about growing food.

20

after learning the natural laws people don't want to

21

farm, at least there would be an understanding and

22

most of all a respect for nature.

23

the fundamental --

24

MS. KOLLER:

25

MS. BOGORAD:

We need to teach our young

That seems to be

Four minutes.
-- problem in the biotech agriculture
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1

community.

2

can I go on?

3

CHAIR JOHNSON:

4

MS. BOGORAD:

5

CHAIR JOHNSON:

6

MS. BOGORAD:

There is no respect for nature.

Do you have much more?
NOr

Am I --

Because

just two more sentences.

OkaYr just conclude your sentences.
Genetically altered nature and genetically

7

altered food creates a dumbed down humanity and a

8

spiritually deadened community.

9

nature creates a humanity that's easy to control.

Genetically altered

10

Healthy food creates morallYr spirituallYr

11

emotionallYr and physically healthy people and a

12

healthy culture.

13
14

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much r Barbara.

any questions?

15

Isn't that what we want?
Are there

Seeing none.

We've received two more requests to testifYr

16

Mr. Chuck Boerner r if you could come forward r and

17

he'll be followed by our last person signed up to

18

testifYr Vincent

19

MR. BOERNER:

"Noh~a"

Mina.

Good afternoon r and thank your Jo Anne r for

20

putting this meeting together and Members of the Ag

21

Committee r and thank everybody for being so patient

22

and still being here when I was able to arrive.

23

I'll make it short.

24
25

I'm a farmer up in Kipahulu r an organic
farmer.

It's kind of my niche.

I deliver direct to
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everybody and I sell direct and I do fruit stands

2

and I sell my off-grade fruit to the smoothie stands

3

along the Hana Road and encourage business there.

4

feel my rights are going to be taken away if this

5

GMO thing is allowed to develop on Maui.

6

going to be able to farm organically.

7

to be able to raise my family the way I'm doing.

8

I'm going to have to find another job.

9

form -- farm inorganically.

I

I'm not

I'm not going

I won't

I have nothing against

10

commercial farming at all.

11

engineered that's going to hit me in the pocketbook.

12

It's going to hit me in my life style.

13

to take away -- one of the reasons I get up in the

14

morning is to farm and to -- and to grow something

15

healthy and good for people.

16

other way.

17

It's genetically

It's going

I can't do it any

The economics of it is that I really feel

18

like in Kipahulu, where I live, we're going to make

19

a lot more money without GMO in there than we are

20

with GMO in there.

21

we can't let it be taken away by somebody who thinks

22

they own the wind.

23

have to be responsible for whatever you put into the

24

wind and what contaminates your neighbors.

25

this individuality and these rights that I fear are

We need that individuality, and

You can't own the wind and you

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
( 80 8 )

524 - 2 0 9 0

It's

123

PA 9/18/03

1

being taken away from us.

2

if it were labeled, we would see it instantly in the

3

buying power of the public and we need to pro-act on

4

this and put all of our money into that organic

5

basket.

6

9

Thank you very much.

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much, Chuck.

No questions?

Our final testifier will be Vincent "Nohea"

7

8

And if it were labeled or

Mina.
MR. MINA:

Aloha, everybody.

My name is Vincent "Nohea"

10

Mina.

11

about a somewhat bit of levity to it.

12

really appreciate what Chuck just shared.

13

organic farmer.

14

produce a week into the community, and it's really

15

heartening to me that people come up to me and

16

comment about the produce and comment and the

17

vitality of the produce.

18

know, when r get up in the morning, I want to feel

19

that my body is going -- is going to respond to what

20

I spiritually want to, you know, experience in the

21

day, with the juice that I want to express that I

22

feel within.

23

food that I eat personally is mineral rich, I don't

24

have that.

25

In such a serious issue, I'd like to bring
You know, I
I'm an

I produce about 300 plus pounds of

Because in essence, you

And so based on results{ unless the

I don't get that experience.

You know, I've been down the road of not
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taking care Of my body as well as I need to be and

2

my body has let me know.

3

that

4

that is the body and the soil.

5

below.

6

heard a GMO meeting, I thought, oh, good, getting

7

Maui organic.

two things that I found that don't lie, and
So as above, so

And I see genetic -- GMO -- you know, I

Hey, I can go to that meeting.

You know, I kind of look at, you know,

8
9

You know, one thing

genetically engineered organisms were basically

10

created out of a dysfunction.

11

they were using hydrous ammonia -- now hydrous

12

ammonia

13

to bomb up the Federal building -- that was used to

14

clear space for runways during the war.

15

it sucked the calcium out of the soil and just

16

basically made it literally cement, and so they had

17

a bunch of it left over.

18

because it's so high in nitrogen that farmers were

19

able to use it to grow crops so fast, and it's like

20

ka-ching, you know, the monetary value that came

21

from

22

into it.

23

inexpensive, knowing that it wasn't going to support

24

the farmers' ability to continue to sustain that.

25

So pesticides came in when the bugs came in.

tha~.

You know, back when

you know, the stuff that Tim McVeigh used

It took

And it came to show

So they went for it big time, bought
Well, the chemical company sold it real
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Now, the bugs and weeds aren't bad things,

1

2

guys.

You know, they're not a bad thing.

3

matter of fact, they're a gift from nature, if you

4

understand about how the system works.

5

get too farfetched here or not to make anybody

6

wrong -- because I appreciate people like Warren

7

Watanabe, who's the President of the Farm Bureau and

8

conventional farmer, because farmers understand

9

farmers.

Everybody else eats.

As a

So not to

You know, whether

10

you're a conventional farmer or organic farmer, it's

11

not anything that's built around making the other

12

person wrong.

13

interest?

14

It's about, you know, what is our

What do we want to do?

You know, as a farmer, I'm producing food we

15

all have to eat.

You know, so I feel it's my

16

responsibility to produce food that's going to be

17

sustaining to the people that I'm -- that I'm

18

growing the food for, which is also my family, yeah.

19

So three minutes, I'm kind of jumping around.

20

I feel, though, very passionate about what I do, and

21

that's why, you know, in speaking with Chuck I just

22

felt his passion and appreciate his passion around

23

what he does.

24

guys.

25

resources, you know, to be able to --

We've got to level the playing field,

Organic production of food needs the
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1

MS. KOLLER:

2

MR. MINA:

Three minutes.
have a result that we -- people can see.

3

Because based on results, that's how we'll be able

4

to find out what works, yeah.

5

you know, my -- I'll find the money.

6

something where, you know, it's -- as much as

7

companies have that -- like Monsanto and such has

8

gotten the money to develop what they've developed,

9

there's a lot of other -- there's a lot more money

10

And so mark my words,
I mean, it's

out there to develop organic sustainable practices.
But we need to -- to, I feel, take a stand

11
12

that will support life-giving practices, and in that

13

spirit I just wouldn't-- I want to say thank you

14

for holding this forum and to looking at these

15

things, for the Council members to be hanging in

16

there and to have that responsibility of being here.

17

I'm sorry everyone else couldn't be.

18

panel, all the people here.

19

familiar faces.

20

community like this, in a small community like

21

this --

22

MS. KOLLER:

23

MR. MINA:

Thank you,

There's a lot of

And so it's really nice in a

Four minutes.
-- that whether -- whether you're one side or

24

the other, we're still, you know, people and we

25

still have -- we still want what's good for
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everybody and in mind, so let's just continue to be

2

open to all

3

other wrong in the process.

4

much.

5

CHAIR JOHNSON:

6

MR. MINA:

Okay, thank you very

Thank you very much.

Aloha .
.

7

8

to all of the input and not make each

CHAIR JOHNSON:

.

. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

Vincent was our last testifier signed up.

9

We have received much material also, so at this time

10

I would be closing public testimony, and I would ask

11

that we also receive, if it's all

12

it's all right with the rest of the Council members,

13

that we receive all this written material into our

14

binders.

15

how much we received, Tamara, but I

16

a lot, so we have a lot. of reading to do.

17

public testimony portion of the meeting, therefore,

18

is closed.

19

-~

you know, if

And for the record, I don't know exactly
know it's quite
The

But now, because we still' have some panel

20

members remaining

21

kind of difficult to balance the public testimony

22

portion of the meeting and the information that you

23

share with us and not get a little, you know, long

24

in the process, but I would like to offer an

25

opportunity to the Council members to ask questions

and I'm sorry, because it's
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of the remaining panel members.

2

questions?

3

Do you have any

Councilmember Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you t Chair.

Also I - - these

4

questions I'll be asking Corporation Counsel

5

afterwards t but we've heard a lot of testimony over

6

here t and I have my own strong opinions now t but

7

what options can any of the panel members tell me

8

are open to the County to take any action or to the

9

State or Federal?

But specificallYt thought if

10

anybody can tell me anything that as a CountYt any

11

actions that we could take that would affect this

12

GMO t anyone?

13

CHAIR JOHNSON:

14

MR. PANG:

Dr. Pang t would you like to address that?

I think in general local laws that are more

15

restrictive than Federal laws -- state is more local

16

than Federal.

17

Local laws that are more restrictive than state laws

18

stand.

19

civil rights t okay.

20

if you pass something more restrictive than what's

21

being done to control the GMOs t I think that will

22

stand.

23

couple weeks ago

24

that has been proposed, there was one Federal piece

25

of legislation in 2000 to the u.S. Congress that

County's more local than state.

They can supersede state laws t except in
I meant that goes opposite.

So

Now t be forewarned t I gave it to Jo Anne a
t

when you review the legislation
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would block your local restrictive rules from

2

superseding the Federal rules.

3

specifically were watching this, for GMOs.

4

didn't pass.

5

that's what -- a little bit concerns me.

6

one more thing, Jo Anne?

7

CHAIR JOHNSON:

8

MR. PANG:

9

In other words, they
That

But because it was evert proposed,
Can I just

It's--

Oh, no, please, go on.

It's a little bit off the subject, but I'm very

taken by the people coming up to give testimony

10

about human error, you know, that they told us to do

11

it and guys didn't do it.

12

product -- for example, diagnostic for malaria.

13

could do it.

14

who was supposed to buy it over, the counter, they

15

couldn't do it.

16

regulatory and approval process.

17

can't make the thing work like it's supposed to,

18

then the thing doesn't get moved.

19

perfect product.

20

and I've heard it about four or five times now.

21

know, they told us, here's the productr do this, and

22

we couldn't do it.

23

product.

24

CHAIR JOHNSON:

25

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

When we regulate a
I

But when we' released it to the public

That certainly comes into the
If human error

It's not a golden

We always enter in human errors,

That affects approval of the

Thank you, Dr. Pang.

Does that --

That answers that question.
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1

thank you.

2

regulation that would prohibit the counties from

3

interfering, and that's why I asked that question,

4

but I'm gratified to learn that it did not take

5

effect.

6

opportunity.

7

I had heard that there was a Federal

I'll give my fellow Council member an

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes, I know, we've lost two of our Council

8

members, which we knew would happen, but

9

Councilmember Pontanilla.

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
r

Thank you, Madam Chair.

First

11

of all, I'd like to thank the panel that carne here

12

this afternoon and staying this late.

13

truth, most of the information that was given to us,

14

I think half of it went over my head.

15

we got this material that we can review.

16

it's going to be important, because as far.as GMO,

17

it's something new to me.

18

the material that was given.

Tell you the

I'm glad that
For mer

So, really, I appreciate

19

And to the testifiers, you know, both that

20

supportedGMO and those that are organic farmers,

21

you know, I appreciate your concerns, but as for me,

22

again, you know, I learned a lot this afternoon, and

23

to make a statement in regards to legislation of

24

some kind, it's inappropriate for me to do it today.

25

I just need the time to review all the materials,
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1

but again, I just want to thank everybody here that

2

stayed up this late in regards to this important

3

matter.

4
5

6

Thank you, Madam Chair.

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Yes, thank you.

Councilmember Carroll,

you had other questions.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

7

comment.

8

CHAIR JOHNSON:

9

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

Thank you.

Actually, more of a

Oh, yes.
From the information we received

10

today, I would like to -- I am considering

11

legislation that -- hopefully that we could draft,

12

but has the Chair have any proposed recommendations?

13

CHAIR JOHNSON:

At this point I had not proposed any

14

legislation, because I think that the most important

15

thing for us to do is to gather information and

16

educate ourselves about whether there is a need for

17

legislation.

18

Corporation Counsel also, because it's been

19

indicated that on some level we may not have the

20

authority to do some of the things that I know

21

Dr. Pang had suggested, but there are other options

22

as well.

23

There -- we will be visiting with

So this basic meeting today is to provide a

24

forum to gather information, to also allow people to

25

educate themselves so that we do know is there a
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1

problem?

Is there not a problem?

We've heard that

2

there is and we've also heard that there isn't.

3

in everything there's balance.

4

as Chair of the Committee, is that we must protect

5

the integrity of the agriculture industry in Maui

6

County.

7

that there's a problem, it's just as disconcerting

8

and it's just as much of a problem than if it's a

9

reality.

But

And my concern, just

And for me, if the perception is out there

So perhaps we don't know about the reality,

10
11

but if the perception is that -- I think one of the

12

testifiers said there's

13

County.

14

global community sees in whatever we export is going

15

to perhaps be contaminated by that image.

16

may be true.

17

we will know for many years to come, but my concern,

18

Councilmember Carroll, is that we need to protect

19

the agriculture industry in general from any

20

possibility of I guess faltering.

21

see our crops not be accepted by other areas of the

22

country.

23

that survives, so I am really concerned about that.

24

And if legislation is appropriate, then I think that

25

we all need to work toward that.

Fran~en

plants in Maui

I'm concerned that the image that the

It may not be true.

What would we do?

And it

I don't know if

I would hate to

It's a whole industry
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1

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

In that caser I also think that some

2

legislation is appropriate r and I already have in

3

mind what I would like to propose.

4

it is ten to 5:00 and it's been a long daYr I would

5

hope that we could defer this item and at the next

6

meeting r working with the Staff r come up with some

7

proposals for some legislation addressing this and

8

making sure with Corporation Counsel how far we can

9

go and what we cando.

However r since

And also r at the same timer

10

I would like to explore at the State level to see if

11

there's anything that we can do over there to have

12

more local control.

13

CHAIR JOHNSON:

Thank you very much r Councilmember

14

Carroll.

15

because you are here right now r one of the questions

16

that has come up -- and if you don't mind r Council

17

Members r I just would like to at least ask this one

18

question r and that is when there are expenses that

19

are let's say involving testing and those expenses r

20

as one of the testifiers said r have to be borne by

21

the person to certify let's say their organic cropsr

22

is it not possible to look at some I guess way that

23

we could I guess pass those costs along to the

24

people that are creating the potential impacts r as

25

opposed to forcing that organic farmer r that person

And because I do have some questions and
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1

that wants a GMO-free crop to have to pay for that?

2

Would any of you know the answer to that question?

3

I gather not.

4

Well, that will be one of the questions that

5

we're going to try to answer, then, next time.

But

6

this -- this is something that I always I guess look

7

at, whenever an impact is created, whether it's in

8

land use planning, whether it's on traffic, whether

9

it's on our environment, any cqsts that are

10

associated with impacts that are created, I don't

11

believe that the people who are creating the impacts

12

should be free of having to bear that

13

responsibility.

14

cost would not be on the part of people who are now

15

let's say impacted by that.

16

If the impact were not there, the

So if you can all think of that.

If you have

17

any legislation that has been introduced in other

18

areas or any means -- and I know Representative

19

Kaho'ohalahala is also looking to us from some

20

direction, this would be one of my concerns.

21

you have anything to offer, either this Committee or

22

just any of the individual Council members in

23

general, I would really appreciate that.

24

Corporation Counsel as well.

25

MS. WIECZOREK:

So if

Yes.

I wanted to try to answer your question.
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1
2

CHAIR JOHNSON:

microphone.

3

MS. WIECZOREK:

4

CHAIR JOHNSON:

5

6

Yes r Ania r if you could just grab the

(Inaudible)
NOr

please r don't -- it's not being rude.

You just address the body.
MS. WIECZOREK:

Okay.

So it's too bad that the lady from

7

organic farmers is not here r because my

8

understanding is

9

that r is that if an organic farmer takes all

but we need someone to clarify

10

precaution to grow the food as organic r then the

11

cross-contamination -- they can still sell it as

12

organic farmer if it's a -- cross-contaminated with

13

GMO r and that's what I heard talking to USDA

14

representatives.

15

should be checked.

16

CHAIR JOHNSON:

So that's something that probably

So that's going to be -- we'll try and get

17

the information that we need to check on that also.

18

Council Members r the hour is late.

19

Pontanilla.

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Councilmember

Yeah r just one last comment.

21

think one of the testifiers that came up this

22

afternoon r late this afternoon r gave us some states

23

that have already legislated that there be a

24

moratorium on GMO.

25

information from that one particular testifier as

Maybe we can get some
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1

far as, you know

2

moratorium.

3

what states have placed this

t

The other thing that I want to comment on is
I understand

4

the enforcement of the regulation.

5

that -- well, several of the testifiers did testify

6

that some of the

7

so maybe at the next meeting, you know, we can

8

discuss more on the enforcement.

9

CHAIR JOHNSON:

10

Members.

r~gulations

weren't being enforced,

OkaYt thank you very much t Council

11

I want to thank all the members of the

12

community too for offering their information.

13

are not scientists on this Committee.

14

profess to bet and I believe that any discussion is

15

healthy when it's an obvious concern that occurs

16

within any community.

17

for participating in the dialogue.

18

solutions that you have t whether t you know, you're

19

either for or against t I always believe that there's

20

a way that we can compromise and at least agree to

21

disagree on some subjects and try to find common

22

ground so that we can proceed to protect the

23

interests of the entire community and to assure the

24

survivability of our agriculture industry.

25

if that does not survive, I'm sure we can't look to

We don't

So I want to thank all of you
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1

development and tourism to bail us out.

2

to see agriculture survive.

3

imperative, particularly for Maui County.

I think it is

So I want to thank all of you.

4

So I want

I

5

particularly want to thank Staff, because I know

6

they reproduced a lot of this information at the

7

11th hour, and I apologize, you know, because I know

8

this issue comes on the heels of other issues that

9

we're dealing with in our Committee.

But I thank

10

all of you, and this item, without objection, will

11

be deferred so that we can read some of the

12

materials and then see if there are any legislative

13

solutions that are supported.

14
15
16

So thank you, Staff.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR JOHNSON:

And thank you, panel participants, for

17

your participation.

18

not have been educated on this subject.

19

would like to participate, either just sitting in

20

the audience next time as a resource person, I

21

certainly welcome that, but I thank you very much

22

for sharing all of your insight and your expertise.

23
24
25

without you, we certainly would
And if you

With that, Council Members, if there's no
objections, this meeting is adjourned.
ADJOURN:

4 : 51 p. m.
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